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THE INTERNET GAMBLING PROHIBITION
ACT OF 1997

MONDAY, JULY 28, 1997

,,
U.S. SENATE,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON TECHNOLOGY, TERRORISM,
AND GOVERNMENT INFORMATION

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:02 p.m., in room
SD-226, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Jon Kyi (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JON KYL, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF ARIZONA

Senator KYL. This hearing of the Judiciary Committee Sub-
committee on Technology, Terrorism, and Government Information
will come to order.

We are pleased today to have before us a bill which both the

ranking member, Senator Feinstein, and I have sponsored, the
Internet Gambling Prohibition Act of 1997. Let me state at the out-

set that Senator Feinstein had very much hoped to be here. She
is traveling today and will not be able to join us, but fortunately
she has assisted in developing our panel for today and we appre-
ciate that, and I will have more to say about that in just a moment.
Let me begin with a brief statement about the nature of this leg-

islation and then call upon our first two witnesses, both very dis-

tinguished public servants in their own right.

Gambling on the Internet is rapidly becoming a big problem. It

is a $1 million a year activity that is unregulated and
largely

ille-

gal if done in other venues. Some experts predict that it will take
billions of dollars by the turn of the century.

Historically, States have had the ability to either prohibit gam-
bling or strictly regulate it within their borders. Gambling across
State lines is illegal, but the advent of the Internet has created the

opportunity to gamble in a manner that is not specifically covered

by our laws and the potential for fraud and abuse of Internet gam-
bling is significant.
The pervasiveness of gambling in our society is shown by the fact

that Gamblers Anonymous added over 400 new chapters in Amer-
ica between 1990 and 1995. The problem will become worse as

gambling expands to new venues. There are already hundreds of

gambling-related sites available to users of the Internet. That in-

cludes sites for Blackjack, craps, roulette, and sports betting. Any-
one with a computer and a modem has access to a casino, and vir-
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tual casinos make it easier for those with gambling addictions to

sink deeper into debt and despair because all
they

have to do is sit

down and log on. It is what Robert Goodman, uroan planning pro-
fessor at Hampshire College, calls the hardcore crack cocaine of

gambling.
Placing a sports bet from one State to another via the telephone

has been illegal for many years. Yet, nonsports betting has been in-

terpreted as permissible on the Internet. This bill is therefore nec-

essary for the legal system to keep pace with technology.
Senate bill 474 dispels any ambiguity by making clear that all

betting, not just sports betting, will be illegal if conducted on the
Internet. It clarifies the definition of bets and wagers to ensure
that those who are gambling cannot circumvent the law. For exam-

ple, virtual gaming ousinesses have been known to offer prizes in-

stead of money in an attempt to evade the law.

The bill's most important provision permits Federal, State and
local law enforcement officials to request or, by court order, to re-

quire both the telephone company and the Internet service provider
to pull the plug on any Internet gambling business among their

customers. The National Association of Attorneys General believes

that this provision will be a very effective deterrent.
An example: Let us say the attorney general of Arizona, after

gathering the proper evidence, discovers that a gambling site cre-

ated in another country is enticing citizens of Arizona to bet on the
site. If pur bill becomes law, the attorney general could go to Amer-
ica Online or to US West with a court order and require those busi-

nesses to cut off service to the site in question. Too often, illicit op-
erators of virtual casinos set up shop in friendly jurisdictions be-

yond the direct jurisdiction of U.S. law.

Now, opponents
of our bill have argued that it is too soon to con-

sider legislation on Internet gambling; that the National Commis-
sion on Gambling might make some recommendations about it. If

this were an overly complicated matter, that might be a proper
course of action. But this bill is essentially a very straightforward
application of existing law to a new venue. Moreover, we need to

pass legislation now to prevent online gambling from mushrooming
out of control.

At our subcommittee's hearing on Internet crimes, Wisconsin at-

torney general and chairman of NAAG, Jim Doyle, testified that
the States are right on the verge of seeing Internet gambling com-
pletely mushroom. He also said that he and his colleagues want
legislation which would allow the Federal Government to take the
lead in law enforcement action against gambling on the Internet.

The National Commission has not even begun its work yet. While
it has been close to a year since the Gambling Commission was es-

tablished, the last vacancies were filled only last month. Finally, it

is unclear to what extent the commission will study Internet gam-
bling. It is likely that it will be a low priority behind such issues
as casino, riverboat, and Indian reservation gambling.
There is growing support for changes in the current law. The Na-

tional Association of Attorneys General has a task force on Internet

gambling and the report of the task force, authored by Attorneys
General Dan Lungren and Hubert Humphrey, called for a legisla-
tive remedy to stem the tide of electronic gambling. NAAG has en-
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dorsed our bill, as has the Federal Bureau of Investigation. Accord-

ing to MSNBC, others, including the Christian Coalition and Ralph
Nader's consumer protection group, which probably agree on very
little, support this legislation.

Since we have had the bill out for comment, we have received
some good suggestions, as a result of which we have made some
changes to the bill. First, we have increased the penalties for those
who are convicted of operating online gambling businesses from a
$10,000 fine and up to 2 years in jail to a $20,000 fine and up to

4 years in jail. These are the operators whose potential take is so

large that a meaningful penalty is required to dissuade them from

engaging in the
activity.

Second, those who place a bet with a professional gambling oper-
ation, to which I just referred, will be subject to a fine of up to

$2,500 and 6 months in jail. So opponents of our bill will no longer
be able to argue that we are penalizing the casual bettor. We are
not doing that in the bill.

Additionally, we have added a sense of the Senate component to

the bill which encourages the President to negotiate agreements
with other countries to allow U.S. officials to prosecute those who
are coordinating bets to U.S. citizens from outside the United
States. And, finally, we have written exceptions into the law to en-
sure that those activities that the States have deemed legal will

continue to be permitted. The bill specifically exempts information
used for news reporting, bets or wagers between persons where it

is legal in the State where the bet is transmitted and received, and
information used to assist bets or wagers where it is legal in the
State where the bet is transmitted and received.

In short, our legislation simply updates the law by extending ex-

isting prohibitions on gambling to the Internet. Society has always
prohibited most forms of gambling because it can have a devastat-

ing effect on people and families, and it leads to other crime and
corruption if not strictly regulated. Extending the prohibition on

gambling on the Internet is no different than extending it to the

telephone or wire, as happened when those innovations came along.
The Internet offers fantastic opportunities. Unfortunately, some

would exploit those opportunities to commit crimes and take ad-

vantage of others. Illegal acts should be prohibited wherever they
occur, including in cyberspace. We are convinced that the Internet

Gambling Prohibition Act will help to curb the spread of online

gambling, and I look forward to hearing the testimony of our wit-
nesses.
We will have statements from other Senators inserted into the

record. We will keep the record open for that purpose. For example,
Senator McConnell from Kentucky has offered a statement. We will

submit that.

[The prepared statement of Senator McConnell follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. MITCH MCCONNELL, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF KENTUCKY

STATEMENT ON S. 474 INTERNET GAMBLING PROHIBITION ACT

Senator Kyi, this is important legislation that the Subcommittee is reviewing
today, and I appreciate the opportunity to offer my views.



Communication today is very complicated in our highly complex and ever-chang-
ing technological world. The Internet has grown dramatically over the last several

years and is expected to be available to several hundred million individuals by 2000.

Along with the wonderful opportunities this brings, it also brings great concerns.

One of those concerns is the ability to offer wide-open, unregulated gambling, par-

ticularly from outside the jurisdiction of the United States' authority. I applaud the

sponsors of this legislation for recognizing this and trying to give states the tools

necessary to enforce their own gambling laws.

One industry that is important to my state, and the country, is horse racing and

breeding. Nationally, this great sport involves 725,000 horses and nearly a million

participants; it generates $34 billion in annual revenue and supports nearly a half-

million jobs. In my state of Kentucky, it is a $3.4 billion industry that involves over

75,000 horses and supports 53,000 full-time jobs.
Parimutuel horse racing presently operates in 37 states with on-track, off-track,

and inter-track wagering. Like others, the horse racing industry has had to adapt
and change dramatically in the face of exploding competition and new technology.
Just one example of that adjustment is that over fifty percent of all wagers made
on racing today are made at facilities other than where the race itself is run.

Telephone wagering on parimutuel racing is authorized and offered in various
states. My state of Kentucky has been conducting telephone wagering in a limited

way for some years with the likelihood it will be expanded overtime. New York has
authorized such wagering for over 15 years, and Oregon has just approved it.

Race tracks, horse associations and private businesses have been offering informa-
tion on the sport through various traditional and more technological media for some
time. All of this has developed under strict governmental licensing and regulation,

including Section 1084 of the United States Code, the so-called wire statute, which
this legislation would amend.
The regulated and licensed parimutuel horse racing industry agrees with the un-

derlying premise of this legislation: That the regulation of gambling is essential to

protect state policies and revenues. The racing industry wants to control its product
and the integrity of racing. It does not want unlicensed entities using its product
for unregulated gambling, whether on the Internet or otherwise.

The racing and breeding industry is concerned, however, that changes to Section
1084 might adversely impact the developments in racing and what it hopes to do
in the future. I know that you and your staff have endeavored to ensure that

changes to the wire statute under this legislation will not adversely impact the rac-

ing and breeding industry, or may be done in the future, under state licensing and
regulation. I appreciated that.

I applaud your work on this legislation and, although not a member of the Com-
mittee, hope to work with you and the other members to craft legislation that will

give state law enforcement authorities and officials the ability to enforce their own
gambling laws in the fast-changing technical world of today.
Thank you very much.

Senator KYL. Of course, any statements that are made by people
testifying before the panel will be included in the record as well.

It is now my privilege to introduce one of my colleagues, Senator
Richard Bryan, who has served the State of Nevada for a long
time. He was State attorney general from 1978 to 1982, so he
knows these kinds of law enforcement issues well. He was elected

governor in 1982, and reelected in 1986. So he is clearly knowl-

edgeable of that State's significant regulation and operation of legal

gambling activity. Senator Bryan won his current seat in the U.S.
Senate in 1988 and was reelected to his second term in 1994.

Senator Bryan, we are delighted that you are here and we are

happy to take your testimony at this time.



PANEL CONSISTING OF HON. RICHARD H. BRYAN, A U.S. SEN-
ATOR FROM THE STATE OF NEVADA; AND JAMES E. DOYLE,
ATTORNEY GENERAL, STATE OF WISCONSIN, ON BEHALF OF
THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF ATTORNEYS GENERAL

STATEMENT OF HON. RICHARD H. BRYAN
Senator BRYAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I appre-

ciate the opportunity to appear here before you on the Internet

Gambling Prohibition Act, and I would like to commend you for in-

troducing this legislation and scheduling this hearing today.
Mr. Chairman, I want to say at the outset that I strongly oppose

gaming on the Internet and I support your legislation to
prohibit

it. There are currently 50 million households in the United States
with computers, and 25 million of those computers have access to

the Internet. Most experts are predicting an explosion in the

growth of families hooked up to the Internet. In fact, most schools
and libraries will be online by the turn of the century.
Unlike the heavily regulated casinos in Nevada, Internet wager-

ing is unregulated, and since many of these sites operate offshore,
it is beyond the reach of U.S. authorities. Such a scenario is ripe
for consumer fraud. The greatest danger posed by Internet gam-
bling is that there is no way to control it and there is no way to

regulate it. Gaming should be a regulated, adult recreational activ-

ity, and there is no fool-proof way of ensuring that children can't

access the Internet gambling site.

Our experience with 900 numbers offers a preview of the dangers
of Internet gambling. In most instances, it was not until parents
received enormous phone bills for these services that they realized

that their children had been exposed to what was frequently adult-

oriented material. In Nevada, one of our most important gaming
regulations is a ban on gambling until age 21. Over the Internet,
there is simply no effective way to prohibit access by children.

Your legislation, Mr. Chairman, updates our communications
statutes to keep pace with the new technology. Current law pro-
hibits gaming through the mail or over the telephone, but the exist-

ence and growing popularity of new forms of electronic communica-
tions, such as the Internet, have created huge loopholes in these
statutes.

The legislation builds upon existing communications laws. What
is now legal on other forms of electronic transmission will remain

legal, and what is now illegal on other forms of electronic commu-
nication will become illegal on the Internet as well. By simply mod-
ernizing and updating the current prohibitions of the Wire Act, the

legislation before your subcommittee today eliminates gaming on
the Internet. Your legislation, Mr. Chairman, protects the legiti-
mate business interest of the Internet by the legalized gaming in-

dustry, as you have pointed out, but prohibits the conduct of gam-
ing over the Internet.
As a former governor and attorney general of Nevada, I strongly

support the rights of States to make individual determinations
within their own State boundaries as to the kinds of activities that

may be conducted within those borders. Some States have chosen
to permit gaming and others have chosen to prohibit it. That
should be their choice. By its very nature, the Internet cannot be
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constrained by State or national boundaries. It is physically impos-
sible for any State to regulate gaming on the Internet and the only
responsible choice Congress can make is to simply prohibit it.

I am a strong supporter of the legalized and regulated gaming
industry in my own State. Gaming in Nevada is vigorously regu-
lated and is an essential ingredient of Nevada's success as a world-
class destination. Nevertheless, bringing gaming directly into peo-

ple's homes, as we are beginning to see through the Internet, is so

full of potential problems and so far beyond the ability of any State
to regulate it that despite whatever business potential it may have,
it needs to be prohibited on a national level.

Mr. Chairman, may I say that I have had experience with deal-

ing with gaming regulation in Nevada for several decades. I simply
have no confidence whatsoever that gaming on the Internet can be

regulated now or at any time in the future. I would like to conclude
as I began by indicating my strong opposition to gaming over the
Internet and to urge this committee and the Congress to act quick-

ly to enact the legislation before you today.
Let me just say I personally commend you, Mr. Chairman. I have

enjoyed our working relationship in crafting this piece of legisla-
tion. I think you have done an extraordinarily effective job in bal-

ancing the various competing interests. This is legislation that is

not complicated, as you point out. I think its policy message is

clear, and the sooner that we can enact this, I think, the better for

all.

Senator KYL. Thank you very much, Senator Bryan, and I would
note that you have been very helpful in helping us to shape the leg-
islation. Because of your expertise in trying to handle the gambling
matters appropriately, when that can be done at the State level, we
have certainly called upon you.

I have no specific questions to ask you because you have been
kind enough to provide your input to us already. You are welcome
to continue to remain here at the hearing and to hear the testi-

mony of others, or if you need to go, I will just leave it to your dis-

cretion to leave when you feel that is appropriate.
Senator BRYAN. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate it. As a former attor-

ney general, I think I should remain to hear General Doyle's com-
ments.
Senator KYL. And you will enjoy that. We have had General

Doyle appear before us previously, including on this issue, but on
consumer fraud issues generally. He has been a leader in the area.

He has been very helpful to our committee, and he is representing
the National Association of Attorneys General now, so we are very
happy to have him with us.

Mr. Doyle is the attorney general for the State of Wisconsin, a
position he has held since 1991. He is the current chairman of the
National Association of Attorneys General. Prior to that, he chaired
NAAG's Internet Gambling Subcommittee. The attorney general
appeared before the subcommittee earlier this year at our hearing
on Internet crimes.

Again, Attorney General, welcome.
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STATEMENT OF JAMES E. DOYLE
Mr. DOYLE. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman and Senator Bryan.

I want to extend my thanks to you, Senator Kyi, for the leadership
you have shown. This is an issue that we as State attorneys gen-
eral identified some time ago and hoped to get ahead of the curve
and have something in place before it

really
came upon us, and it

is fortunate we found somebody like you wno was willing to focus
and really address this issue, and I thank you and I thank Senator
Feinstein as well.

I also want to thank Senator Bryan for many things related to

NAAG and the job of attorneys general. He has been a great friend

of our association. He also in the area of gaming, let me say the
State of Nevada has been extremely helpful to many States that
have been getting into, in the last 5 or 10 years in some form or

another, State lotteries or Indian casinos or other forms of gam-
bling. And we have repeatedly turned to Nevada to find out how
you actually go about regulating this and what kind of structure

you have to have in
place,

and I know much of that was the work
of Senator Bryan in his role as an attorney general and as a gov-
ernor, and I want to thank him for that.

I also greatly appreciate the opportunity to be here to voice my
support for the Internet Gambling Prohibition Act. The Internet, as

you mentioned, Senator, has the potential to provide many exciting

opportunities for improved communication and commerce. In fact,
as the State of Wisconsin's chief law enforcement officer, we find
it to be a tremendous tool that assists law enforcement. However,
increased use of the Internet as a vehicle for gambling will cause
a serious problem for law enforcement agencies and consumers all

over the country.
I have worked with a group of State attorneys general in examin-

ing this issue over the last 2 years. We concluded last year in our
first written report on the subject that illegal online gambling oper-
ations were a sleeping giant because only a handful of operational
Internet casinos and sports books were available.

Our group issued a second report on Internet gambling last

month at the summer meeting of the National Association of Attor-

neys General, and we found that today, in 1997, Internet gambling
is growing and the technological obstacles that have limited its de-

velopment are far less formidable than they once appeared to be.

Many of the games today are still rather slow and boring, com-

pared to the gambling action at a real casino. However, with im-

proved bandwidth, better software, and more powerful modems, the

games will get faster and more exciting. Those who know Internet

technology tell us that getting the cards to pop up quickly or the
cherries to roll faster are not insurmountable problems.
Most of the operations accepting bets require to use your credit

card or to wire money in order to set up an account. Yet, as other
forms of legitimate commerce on the Internet advance, easier ways
to exchange value in cyberspace will be developed. When cybercash
or other electronic currency products are fully operational, we can

expect to see more and more people lose money through Internet

gambling.
It is possible today to find hundreds of Web sites which either

promote gambling or announce plans to offer Internet gambling in
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the near future. Several dozen sites are already accepting bets for

lotteries, sporting events, and casino games. Last week, my staff

went on the Net and brought up a number of the gambling sites

which are now available. We have videotaped some of these sites

in order to show you what is out there.

[Videotape shown.]
Mr. DOYLE. Anyone can find a wide variety of these gambling

sites. Many of them are very colorful and creative, as you can see.

Some merely promote other forms of gambling. Some are advertis-

ing their plans to launch full casino gambling in the near future.

Others are up and running, accepting bets from anyone who wants
to open an account.

Internet gambling can be located almost anywhere. Some proudly
tell you where they are based. Many come to us from foreign coun-
tries. Others prefer not to share that information. There is one, I

think, that is about to come up that says it is coming from the
South Pacific, the Cook Islands. These are exotic spots. Where it

actually is coming from, I guess, is anybody's guess. But with the
Cook Islands game, the casinos are the South Pacific. These are the
kinds of games. You see the cherries spinning, and soon the TV
screens essentially will be video gambling machines in everybody's
home.
Here is where you can register for the South Pacific casino, and

you can choose which of the games that you want to play. Some-
times, the games are free, which have very favorable odds and are

designed to entice you to play the same games for money. So when
you play them for free, you will see how easy it is to win. It gets
more difficult when you are playing for money.
The Gaming World site is one of the ones that will give you

sporting information, and if you decided to go down and look, for

example, at what the Las Vegas odds for the 1998 Super Bowl, you
would see what everybody in Wisconsin already knows, which is

that the Green Bay Packers are the likely winners of the next

Super Bowl.
Senator KYL. By the way, that is first amendment-protected,

right?
Mr. DOYLE. That is first amendment-protected. I want to be

clear.

While passing on the betting lines, and so on, is no problem
it happens in the newspaper what you will see at the end of this

particular tape, this site, as they run down, there you see the Pack-
ers are 5 to 2. Actually, they won their first game; they are prob-
ably ahead of that now. But at the end, it says watch for the AFC-
NFC Championship, and then it says "Have some fun with us, call

us today," and is enticing you at the bottom of that to place a

sports bet. They are urging citizens in our State to the extent that

message is received in Wisconsin, they are urging Wisconsin citi-

zens to break the law if they pick up the phone and call and make
that bet.

More than most other areas of the law, gambling has generally
been regulated on a State-by-State basis. As Senator Bryan has in-

dicated, some States permit it, some don't. Others have different

forms of it, and so on. Internet gambling threatens to disrupt that
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entire system. It crosses State and national borders, with little or
no regulatory control.

If gambling, in general, is a dumb bet, then gambling on the
Internet is a very dumb bet. Because it is unregulated, consumers
don't know who is on the other end of this connection. The odds can
be easily manipulated and there is no guarantee that fair payouts
will occur. To make matters worse, when you experience problems
at a gambling Web site, it is hard to find your bookie in cyberspace.
We have worked hard at the regulation of gambling. Again,

many States have followed Nevada's lead. I think one of the best
standard rules is that there is no way that you can overregulate
gambling. We do background checks on anyone who is involved in

a legalized form of gambling. We work hard to make sure that or-

ganized crime does not infiltrate. We can check the accuracy of the

games. We can do all of those things in connection with regulation,
but when we are dealing with a site that has come up on the

Internet, we don't know who is on the other end and it presents
a tremendous threat for consumer scams.

I also fear the negative effects that will result from bringing this

form of expanded gambling into the home. When the technological
obstacles are overcome, each home computer hooked up to the
Internet can become a minicasino, and what we are watching here

today can come into anybody's home. Children, unlike at other

gambling venues, will have access to a full range of gambling op-
tions.

We know that video machines are the most addictive form of

gambling. Some call them, as Senator Kyi has noted, the crack co-

caine of the gambling world. When the personal computer becomes
a video gambling machine, the problem gambler will confront a

powerful temptation in the next room 24 hours a day. A person,
rather than watching television or reading a book or visiting with
their family, can go to their home computer and lose $500, $1,000,
$2,000 once this technology is fully active. Clearly, as Internet

gambling grows, society stands to suffer from more and more gam-
bling addiction.

We are seeing a fairly typical sample of games that have been

picked up. The biggest problem, as I understand it, is just the tech-

nological problem of having those screens move fast enough at
home. The gambling addition requires that there be an immediate
response, that those three cherries come up there or that the two
come up and the third just misses, and somebody places that next
bet. One of the most important parts about what is happening
here, what you are doing, is trying to get ahead of that.

We are soon coming to a site called the Rolling Good Times. It

is pretty hard to try to time what I am saying with this. Rolling
Good Times is a newsletter that passes on information about
Internet gambling and it is a way that information is exchanged
by people who are involved in it about what is going on. There are
a number of aspects to it I would like to point out.

This is Rolling Good Times, and they have reviewed the attor-

neys general report and you can see they didn't think much of that.

[Laughter.]
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Rolling Good Times also, I might add, Senator, is taking a pool
that people can enter on whether your legislation is going to pass
or not. [Laughter.]

I am sorry we didn't get this on the screen, but I will leave it

as an exhibit. It says "For entertainment purposes only," but you
can place your bet on whether it will pass or it won't pass. What
I think Rolling Good Times shows is that there is an industry that
is developing, and developing rapidly, in the area of Internet gam-
bling. It is following this legislation closely. There are hundreds of

millions, I think potentially billions of dollars that are involved,
and this is obviously an industry, if you call it an industry it is

something that is trying to get going and is watching very carefully
what is happening in Congress.
We have shown just a couple of games at the very end that give

you a sense of what it is, how you play these. This, again, is a fair-

ly standard Black Jack game, and I think what I again want to

really emphasize is that as you watch these, as you enter your
name and go on to begin to play, now we are betting for free, al-

though you could enter a Master Card number here and bet for

money. And who knows what is on the other end of this screen?
Who knows whether those cards are fair? Who knows what the

payout on this machine is? Who knows whether organized criminal

activity is involved?
There is just no way that you can begin to have the kind of regu-

lation that is necessary if you are going to protect people as they
gamble. It is likely in the near future that consumer confidence in

the Internet in general will grow and more people will buy a large
number of goods and services through Web sites. When that hap-
pens, it is possible that some will lose a lot of money believing that
Internet gambling is a safe venture.

Again, I want to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your work with
the National Association of Attorneys General. We strongly support
what you are doing. I think it is a very good example of efforts to

try to get ahead of the curve, to take very positive, meaningful
steps early on before we have an enormous problem years down the
road that we are trying to dig our way out from under. So I appre-
ciate your giving me the chance to be here today and for all the
efforts that you have made.
Senator KYL. Well, thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Doyle follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES E. DOYLE

Thank you Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the chance to be here today and to share
with you some of my concerns about developments that are taking place with gam-
bling on the Internet. I also appreciate the opportunity to voice my support for the
Internet Gambling Prohibition Act.

The Internet as you know has the
potential

to provide many exciting opportu-
nities for improved communication ana commerce, however increased use of the
Internet as a vehicle for gambling will cause serious problems for law enforcement

agencies and consumers all over the country.
I have worked with a group of State attorneys general in examining this issue

over the last two years. We concluded last year in our first written report on the

subject that illegal online gambling operations were a "sleeping giant" because only
a handful of operational Internet casinos and sports books were active.

Our group issued a second report on Internet gambling last month at the summer
meeting of the National Association of Attorneys General. We found that today
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in 1997 Internet gambling is growing and the technological obstacles that have
limited its development are far less formidable than they once appeared to be.

Many of the games today are still rather slow and boring compared to the gam-
bling action at a real casino. However, with improved bandwidth, better software
and more powerful modems, the games will get faster and more exciting. Those who
know Internet technology tell us that getting the cards to pop up quickly or the
cherries to roll faster are not insurmountable problems.
Most of the operations accepting bets require you to use your credit card or to

wire money in order to set up an account yet as other forms of commerce on the
Internet advanced easier ways to exchange value in cyberspace will be developed.
When cybercash or other electronic currency products are fully operational, we can

expect to see more ways to lose money through Internet gambling.
It is possible today to find hundreds of web sites which either promote gambling

or announce plans to offer Internet gambling in the near future. Several dozen sites

are already accepting bets for lotteries, sporting events and casino games.
Last week my staff went on the net and brought up a number of the gambling

sites which are now available, we videotaped some of the sites in order to show you
what is out there.

Anyone can find a wide variety of gambling sites. Many of them are very colorful

and creative. Some merely promote other forms of gambling some are advertising
their plans to launch full casino gambling in the very near future. Others are up
and running accepting bets from anyone who wants to open an account.

Internet gambling sites can be located almost anywhere. Some proudly tell you
where they are based. Many come to us from foreign countries. Others prefer not
to share that information.
Some allow you to play games for free or to set up an account in order to bet with

real money. Sometimes the free games which might have very favorable odds are

designed to entice you to play the same games for money. If you do, both the gam-
bler and the gambling operator have broken the law.
This shows us one of the many web locations designed to promote betting on

sports events. If we decide to check out football, it will give us current Las Vegas
odds for the 1998 Super Bowl.
Such information is readily available in many publications and at first glance

doesn't appear very troublesome particularly when you read the fine print and
learn that the Green Bay Packers are favored to win another world championship.
However, the encouragement at the end of this page to call vour bet in now on
the telephone is urging citizens in Wisconsin and elsewhere to break the law.

More than most other areas of the law, gambling has generally been regulated
on a State-by-State basis. Internet gambling threatens to disrupt that system. It

crosses State and national borders with little or no regulatory control.

If gambling in general is a dumb bet, then gambling on the Internet is a very
dumb bet. Because it is unregulated, consumers don't know who is on the other end
of the connection. The odds can be easily manipulated and there is no guarantee
that fair payouts will occur. To make matters worse when you experience problems
at a gambling web site it will be hard to find your bookie in cyberspace.

I also bear the negative effects that will result from bringing this form of ex-

panded gambling into the home. When the technological obstacles are overcome,
each home computer hooked up to the Internet can become a mini-casino. Chil-

drenunlike at other gaming venues will have access to a full range of gambling
options.
We know that video machines are the most addictive form of gambling. Some call

them the "crack cocaine" of the 'gambling world. When the personal computer be-

comes a video gambling machine, the problem gambler will confront a powerful
temptation in the next room 24 hours a day clearly, as Internet gambling grows,
society stands to suffer from more gambling addiction.

I appreciate the fact that this bifl clarifies Federal law in several important ways.
The National Association of Attorneys General is glad that it provides a mechanism
for State, local and Federal law enforcement officials to get telephone companies and
Internet service providers to "pull the plug" on Internet gambling businesses which
are in violation of our laws.
As a State official, I rarely want the Federal Government to take the lead. But

the State attorneys general realize that Federal authorities must take the lead in
this area. Because many of the illegal operations are based in other countries, we
need Federal officials to negotiate the proper international agreements to allow Fed-
eral prosecutors to go after those who target U.S. citizens. We will of course look
forward to working with the Federal Government on this unique challenge.

It is likely in the verv near future that consumer confidence in the Internet
will grow and more people will buy a large number of goods and services through
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web sites. When that happens it is possible that some will lose a lot of money believ-

ing that Internet gambling is safe venture.
Thank you again Senator Kyi for your work with the National Association of At-

torneys General on this issue. I do appreciate the chance to be here today and am
willing to try to answer your questions.

Senator KYL. Actually, I would like to ask Senator Bryan a ques-
tion first. Senator Bryan, in your State of Nevada, which we all

know has gambling, is it regulated by the State?
Senator BRYAN. It is, indeed.

Senator KYL. And how
strongly?

For example, if I gamble in Las
Vegas, can I find out what the odds are of my winning?

Senator BRYAN. Much of that is available at the casino itself, I

am sure, but by and large, Nevada's regulating structure takes a
two-tier system. The Gaming Control Board is a full-time board
which has several hundred people who are involved in every aspect
of monitoring the activity itself from the standpoint of investigating
those who are prospective applicants-the issue that the attorney
general raised is you don't know who is involved at the other end;
in monitoring the activity in the casino itself in terms of the en-
forcement activity; and in terms of auditing, that is, to make sure
that from the standpoint of the State's perspective that the reve-
nues that are due to the State are paid in the proper manner. So
those are three divisions.

The Gaming Commission then ultimately is appointed by the

governor, as the Gaming Control Board, but the Gaming Commis-
sion then, in effect, sets the policy and they make the final deter-
mination on those who are applying for a license, whether or not

they are to be granted such a license. And in those instances in

which discipline becomes a part of the process and any regulatory
process obviously has to have a disciplinary mechanism, and Ne-
vada's is very effective it is the Gaming Commission that ulti-

mately makes the determination as to who is licensed and under
what circumstances a license is revoked.
Senator KYL. And they have got jurisdiction over everyone be-

cause they are in the State?
Senator BRYAN. Absolutely.
Senator KYL. And if I win a bet at a casino, do I have a right

under Nevada State law then to collect that bet?
Senator BRYAN. You do, indeed, and indeed if there is a problem

with respect to the payment, for whatever reason, then the Gaming
Control Board as part of its responsibility will make inquiry with

respect to the controversy. And from time to time it happens
somewhat infrequently, but it does occur, and they make their rec-

ommendation. Oftentimes, it is resolved at that level, but the Gam-
ing Commission itself would have the ultimate jurisdiction.
Senator KYL. In contrast to that, Attorney General Doyle, you

testified before and reiterated today that this is one of those rare
instances in which the State attorneys general, who are always
very appropriately jealous of the jurisdiction of the States, have
said cyberspace knows no State boundaries; you need the Federal
Government to be involved in this legislative activity.
Mr. DOYLE. If there was ever an instance, I think, where you see

the need for a Federal Government, it is in this area. The trans-
missions go over State lines, often over national lines. As the attor-

ney general in Wisconsin, it is very difficult for me to investigate
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and prosecute, even though I may have jurisdiction, somebody who
is in another State, much less another country.

I think there are two provisions in this bill that are so important
to us. One is it makes it clear that it is a Federal offense to use
the Internet for gambling if it is going into a State that prohibits

gambling. So the law very carefully protects States' rights. It also

makes clear that you are not infringing on anybody's right to fairly
disseminate information, even if that information may be about

gambling. It is the betting itself that is illegal.

The second portion that is so important to us is the enforcement
mechanism by which a State attorney general can go into Federal
court to seek a remedy, no matter where the operation may be lo-

cated. So it is extremely important to us. It shows the kind of part-

nership between the Federal Government a strong set of Federal

laws, the involvement of the U.S. Department of Justice. And we
do not intend to back away from this. We will continue to be very
active in investigating and in using the powers that would be given
to us under this law.

Senator KYL. In that regard, I might say this is an instance

where there will necessarily be very close cooperation between the

Department of Justice and the individual State attorneys general.
Director Louis Freeh was before this subcommittee this morning on
another matter. He told me that he would like to be here this after-

noon to testify. He said, "If you need me to, I will be here to ex-

press my support for this legislation." I said, "Well, I will express
it for you." He has already done that publicly in this hearing room.

I told him about your earlier comments about protecting State ju-

risdiction, but this is one area where we need to work together,
State and Federal Government. He said, absolutely. So I am cer-

tain that when Rolling Good Times takes its odds on this legisla-

tion, even though opponents will put a lot of money into it, I think
the odds are pretty good with the virtually unanimous support of

the law enforcement community, both national and State, the odds
are pretty good this legislation is going to pass and be signed into

law before the end of the year.
Senator BRYAN. Mr. Chairman, under your capable leadership,

that is a sucker bet.

Senator KYL. Well, thank you. There is much that we could reit-

erate here, but I think your testimony, both of you, is very, very
strong. I very much appreciate it, and I guess I would like to con-

clude, Attorney General Doyle, by just repeating your point about
the fact that illegal gambling operations on the Internet are a

sleeping giant, and therefore requires that we take action now be-

fore it gets out of control.

Thank you very much for your testimony, both of you.
Our second panel and I would like to call to the table at this

time Jeff Pash, Ann Geer, and Anthony Cabot. Let me tell you
about each of these witnesses before I introduce them in order.

Jeff Pash is counsel for the National Football League, and we are

delighted to have him as a representative of the NFL with us

today,
Ann Geer is chairman of the National Coalition Against Gam-

bling Expansion. Likewise, we are delighted to have you here, Ann.
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Finally, Senator Feinstein, though she could not be present, was
very interested in having a legal expert on our panel and was able

to prevail upon Anthony Cabot to be here. He is an attorney with
the firm of Lionel, Sawyer and Collins, and is an expert in particu-

larly the jurisdictional issues relating to our subject today. We are

delighted to have all three of you before us. Let me introduce you
in this order and ask each of you then to just go ahead and make
your presentations, after which I will have some questions for each
of you.

Jeff Pash was appointed executive vice president of the National
Football League this year. From 1993 to 1997, Mr. Pash was gen-
eral counsel of the National Hockey League. He was previously a

partner at Covington and Burling, in Washington, DC, one of the

premier law firms in the country.
Ann Geer currently serves as chairman of the board for the orga-

nization which oversees the National Coalition Against Gambling
Expansion. She has made many presentations on this subject pub-
licly, and we are again very appreciative, Ann, that you are here
with us today.

Anthony Cabot is a partner in the law firm of Lionel, Sawyer and
Collins in Las Vegas, NV. He is a faculty member of the Inter-

national Gaming Institute at the University of Nevada-Las Vegas,
and he is a graduate of Arizona State University College of Law
in Tempe, AZ, and therefore is naturally an erudite spokesman on

legal matters.
So we are delighted to have all three of you before us today. Jeff

Pash, let me begin with you and ask you to make your opening
comments, please.

PANEL CONSISTING OF JEFF PASH, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESI-
DENT, NATIONAL FOOTBALL LEAGUE; ANN GEER, CHAIR,
COALITION AGAINST GAMBLING EXPANSION; AND ANTHONY
CABOT, LIONEL, SAWYER AND COLLINS, LAS VEGAS, NV

STATEMENT OF JEFF PASH
Mr. PASH. Thank vou very much, Mr. Chairman. I am very

pleased to be here today on behalf of the National Football League
to express our support tor the Internet Gaming Prohibition Act.

I know, Mr. Chairman, that you received a letter last month
from Commissioner Paul Tagliabue in which he endorsed this legis-
lation. We are so strongly in favor of this bill, Mr. Chairman, De-

cause it not only reinforces the existing prohibitions that Coi _
has repeatedly declared as national policy against sports gambl
but it strengthens the tools available to combat what you,
Chairman, and what the first panel identified as a growing and
pernicious national problem gambling on the Internet, and specifi-

cally from our vantage point illegal sports gambling on the

Internet, in a way that is a clear-cut effort, as we see it, to cir-

cumvent not
only

the existing prohibitions on gambling in title 18,
but more recently the 1992 legislation known as the Professional
and Amateur Sports Protection Act, a bill which passed both
Houses of Congress by overwhelming margins and reaffirmed the
clear national

policy
that sports gambling is not something that we

want to have available on a widespread basis, and that the det-
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rimental effects in terms of what it does to sports, what kind of a
message it sends to young people, and the kinds of pressures that
it puts on athletes and coaches is not something that we want to

go any further.

Since its inception, the NFL has sought to protect the integrity
of the game and the threat presented by sports gambling. We be-
lieve that gambling on sports breeds corruption and undermines
the values that our games represent, and particularly so for our

youngest fans, for whom our players are heroes. The concerns that
were expressed by the first panel concerning the ready availability
of Internet gambling to children are something that underlies our

support for this bill as well.

The League has in place strict policies regarding gambling, and
anyone who violates those policies faces severe disciplinary action

by the commissioner. We have, for example, advised the television

networks that we regard sports gambling commercials and dissemi-
nation of betting information as inappropriate in the context of

game telecasts, and we post our policies on gambling in every lock-

er room and disseminate them to every player and every other indi-

vidual associated with the NFL.
Congress has long recognized that gambling has no place in

sports. Section 1084 of title 18 makes it a Federal crime to use wire
communications facilities in interstate or foreign commerce for pur-
poses of sports betting. As I mentioned, in enacting the 1992 Pro-
fessional and Amateur Sports Protection Act, Congress took a fur-

ther important step of prohibiting further legalization of sports bet-

ting in this country.
Despite these prohibitions, Internet sports gambling presents a

serious and growing problem. While still more or less in its infancy,

making this a propitious time for Congress to act and making your
legislation particularly timely, Internet sports gambling is avail-

able throughout the world and is expanding rapidly. Some ana-

lysts, including the head of Rolling Good Times, have predicted
that Internet gambling may be an industry in excess of $8 billion

a year by the year 2000.
Internet sites accessible from your home or office today offer our

society a diverse range of gambling opportunities throughout the
world. Any personal computer can be turned into a 24-hour-a-day
unregulated casino where Americans can lose their life savings
with the mere click of a mouse. These sites are designed to resem-
ble video games, and therefore to be particularly attractive to

young people. But, obviously, the risks associated with playing
those games are very real and go far beyond playing a video game.
The issue that we are talking about today transcends the

League's own interest in avoiding the problems associated with

gambling. According to experts on problem gambling, access to ille-

gal sports betting on the Internet dramatically increases the risk
that people will become active, pathological gamblers. The National
Council on Problem Gambling reports that sports betting is among
the most popular form of gambling for compulsive gamblers in the
United States.

Studies indicate that sports betting is a growing problem for high
school and college students, who develop serious problems with

gambling as a result of being introduced to sports betting. As the
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Internet reaches more and more school children, Internet gambling
is certain to promote even more gambling among young people.
And because no one stands at the door of the virtual casino to

check I.D.'s, our children will have the means to gamble on the

family computer after school, or indeed, as computers become even
more prevalent and the Internet more accessible in schools, per-

haps at the school itself.

Although Internet sports gambling is clearly prohibited by title

18, we agree that it would be desirable to strengthen the tools

available to enforce that prohibition, and your legislation, Mr.

Chairman, does that in a number of important respects.
States have attempted to enforce State laws prohibiting Internet

gambling operations, but issues of jurisdiction consistently confront

them. Those who have moved their operations overseas have rather

brazenly taken the
position

that our laws do not apply to their op-
erations, and indeed they appear to be getting some assistance in

that respect from foreign authorities.

General Doyle has previously stated, and he said it here again
today, that it is very difficult for an attorney general like himself
to go after a casino that may be operating in the Caribbean. Your
bill, Mr. Chairman, will strengthen the tools available to enforce

existing prohibitions on sports gambling, including those that pro-
hibit transmission by wire communications through Internet gam-
bling operations located offshore. It recognizes that gambling of all

tvpes, including sports betting, has moved beyond the casino and
the cardroom and into another realm.

It will make it more difficult for Internet gambling operations to

continue to exploit their wares in this country, and it will serve
clear notice to persons who gamble on the Internet that that is

wrong. It provides a much-needed civil enforcement mechanism. It

will explicitly require service providers to discontinue service to

gambling sites on written notice from law enforcement, and it spe-

cifically authorizes law enforcement agencies to seek prospective
injunctive relief against continued use of the Internet for gambling
purposes.
Those points, as well as the expanded criminal penalties, are all,

we believe, very constructive steps that will not
only

serve to rein-

force existing national policy on gambling, but will allow those laws
to meet changing technology.
Nobody should confuse this legislation with an attack on the

Internet. As you have repeatedly stated, Mr. Chairman, the
Internet is an extraordinary and powerful communications tool

with the potential to do much good in our society. The NFL uses
the Internet today to disseminate information and communicate di-

rectly with its fans. But like any means of communication, the
Internet has the potential for misuse. This bill will help ensure
that the Internet will not be used as a means to violate the long-

standing Federal policy against sports gambling.
Mr. Chairman, like the other witnesses who have appeared

today, we very much appreciate your leadership on this issue. We
think this is a constructive bill. We do not believe that there should
be any serious objection to it and we strongly support its passage.
Thank you.
Senator KYL. Thank you very much, Mr. Pash.
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Now, Ann Geer. Ann, welcome.

STATEMENT OF ANN GEER
Ms. GEER. Yes, thank you, Chairman Kyi. It is a pleasure to be

here. I represent the National Coalition Against Gambling Expan-
sion, which is a grassroots organization of hundreds of activists

throughout the United States that have organized to literally wipe
out the continual explosive expansion of legalized gambling in the
United States.

Just like the supporters of your legislation, we are Republicans
and Democrats, liberals and conservatives, and as you witnessed by
being very kind in attending our last annual conference, we are
book-ended by people of all stripes. We had presentations by both

Ralph Reed and Ralph Nader, so that we are not coming at this

as a moral argument, although there are some very strong moral

arguments some would hold.

We frame pur objection to the expansion of gambling, and in par-
ticular in this most predatory manner on the Internet, because we
have become very well-versed in the negative cost factors associ-

ated with the expansion of legalized gambling. Throughout the
United States, as industries have sought to capture more and more
of the market in gambling, we have been able to understand what
dollar figure cost is attached to this.

Specifically, we frame our concerns around what we would call

the ABC's of Internet gambling. The potential for further addiction

that would go literally unchecked; the idea that a person would be
able to sit in front of a monitor, totally uncontrolled and unable to

receive help, is just phenomenal in our mind. We have seen what
addiction to gambling has done, and indeed it is the most rapidly
increasing addiction in the United States today.

There have been
incidents of 10 to 20 percent of all of the addictive behavior result-

ing in suicides.

Perhaps the most predatory and the deepest concern that we
have on addiction is with our young people. As you had stated, Jeff,

earlier, young people are much more prone to the devastation of

addiction, without having fully developed controls on their im-

pulses. We know that that is a part of the growing process.
In my State of Massachusetts where we struggled very hard

about an expansion of legalized gambling, we have at the Harvard
Center for Addictive Studies Dr. Howard Shaffer, who has con-

centrated specifically on the needs and concerns of teenage addic-

tion, and he has projected that we are going to, within 10 years,
have a more serious problem with youth gambling than we cur-

rently have with youth drug use. In many ways, I see that this is

what I would call bookie in a box preempts Joe Camel by a mile.

It is a very, very deep concern.
On the issue of bankruptcy, a real cost, a dollar figure attached

to it. More and more people who become compulsively addicted to

gambling are losing tremendous amounts of money, especially cost-

ing their businesses a great deal of revenue. Professor John Kindt
testified before the U.S. House of Representatives Small Business
Committee and he stated at that time that a business with 1,000
workers can anticipate increased personnel costs of $500,000 a year
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due to job absenteeism and declining productivity simply by having
various forms of legalized gambling accessible.

The accessibility of gambling on the Internet is very clear, even
at the office station. It could just implode. We have seen instances
where the expansion of legalized gambling that is already there, for

instance, in Iowa, where the percentage of folks that have declared

bankruptcy has just gone off the charts.

Finally, the whole issue of crime, not just the crime connected to

those who are involved. Classically, we had seen in the beginning
of gambling in the United States the involvement of organized
crime. The potential for the great deal of money that could be made
in this very unregulated business also provides a vast potential for

organized crime, for laundering large amounts of money, for in-

stance, and other types of crime perpetrated by those who become
compulsively addicted to gambling.

So, again, we will support you in every way possible. All of our
activists are going to be in touch with their legislators, their Sen-

ators, in particular, to support this bill. In particular, again, we ex-
tend to you a great thank you for all that you have done to help
control this.

Senator KYL. Thank you very much, Ann. That was a great state-

ment. I appreciate it very much.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Geer follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ANN GEER

Chairman Kyi and distinguished Members of the Subcommittee: I am Ann Geer,
Chair of the Board of Directors of the National Coalition Against Gambling Expan-
sion (NCAGE), a grassroots coalition of citizens and groups. Just like the sponsors
of this legislation, we are Republicans and Democrats, conservatives and liberals,
from every area of the United States.
Over the last ten years, we have seen legalized gambling explode across our na-

tion.

In 1987, only Nevada and New Jersey permitted casino gambling. Today, twenty-
four states host gambling casinos, ten states permit slot machines at racetracks,
bars, convenience stores and truck stops, and twelve states have lotteries that offer

casino-style keno games.Now we are seeing a similar growth of gambling on the Internet. Nonexistent just
a couple of years ago, nearly a dozen gambling sites appeared on the Internet by
the beginning of 1997. This month, there are more than 30 World Wide Web sites

which offer sports or casino-style gambling.
NCAGE is not an organization of moralists. We are not trying to stop Americans

from gambling. We do not seek to close down Las Vegas. But we are trying to stop
the expansion of legalized gambling because we believe it is bad for families, for

businesses, and for whole communities. For society, the costs of gambling far exceed
the benefits.

If we allow the expansion of gambling on the Internet, it has the potential to dev-
astate our nation. Internet gambling will bring even higher costs and fewer benefits
than conventional casinos, racetracks, or other gambling establishments.

Consider the A, B, C's of Internet gambling addiction, bankruptcy and crime.

ADDICTION

Gambling is one of the fastest growing addictions in the country. This should con-
cern all of us, because pathological gamblers destroy themselves and everyone
around them. After losing all the money they have, they sell or pawn possessions,
plead for loans from family and friends, and more often than not, end up stealing
money. Under the stress of losing everything, many problem gamblers commit do-
mestic violence and child abuse. Up to 80 percent of compulsive gamblers con-

template suicide and a growing number act on those plans.
Gambling addiction harms employers as well. As professor John Warren Kindt

testified before the Small Business Committee of the U.S. House of Representatives:
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'The best blue-collar and white-collar workers, Type-A personalities, are the most
likely to become pathological gamblers. A business with 1,000 workers can antici-

pate increased personnel costs of $500,000 or more per year [due to job absenteeism
and declining productivity] simply by having various forms of legalized gambling
activities accessible to its workers." Consultants are now warning businesses that
workers with Internet access will be tempted to gamble over the Web during office

hours. "Corporations should be concerned about the impact [of Internet gambling]
on workers, warned the MASIE Center, a technology think tank, in a 1997 report.

Experts have shown that the prevalence of gambling addiction is closely linked
to the accessibility and acceptability of gambling in society. Like alcoholism, only a
small percentage of Americans are susceptible to this disorder. But as more people
try gambling in its various forms, more of those prone to the illness are exposed.We have seen this demonstrated again and again the more legalized gambling a
state makes available, the more pathological behavior is triggered. For example, in

Iowa, the introduction of riverbpats more than tripled the problem, causing the per-

centage of residents who were lifetime pathological or problem gamblers to rise from
1.7 percent in 1989 to 5.4 percent in 1995. And in Minnesota, as sixteen Indian casi-

nos opened across the state, the number of Gamblers Anonymous groups shot up
from one to forty-nine.

Internet gambling would multiply addiction exponentially. It would not only make
highly addictive forms of gambling easily accessible to everyone, it would magnify
the potential destructiveness of the addiction. Because of the privacy of an individ-

ual and his/her computer terminal, addicts could destroy themselves without anyone
ever having the chance to stop them. Addicts could literally click their mouse and
bet the house.

Internet gambling would also worsen the already serious problem of underage
gambling and teenage addiction. Researchers now call gambling the fastest growing
teenage addiction, with the rate of pathological gambling among high school and col-

lege-aged youth about twice that of adults. According to Dr. Howard J. Shaffer, Di-

rector of the Harvard Medical School Division on Addiction Studies, "Today, there
are more children experiencing adverse symptoms from gambling than from drugs
* * * and tiie problem is growing." Because of the anonymity of the Internet, there
is no practical way to stop underage gambling. We will likely witness more and
more kids borrowing/swiping credit cards from parents/others to gamble on-line.

BANKRUPTCY

It should be no surprise that gambling addicts go bankrupt. A number of studies
have shown that 20 percent or more of compulsive gamblers eventually file for bank-

ruptcy. In fact, "Gambling may be the single fastest-growing driver of bankruptcy,"
according to a 1997 study oy SMR Research Corporation. This report also found that
the number of bankruptcies increases with proximity to a casino. In areas near casi-

nos, "[g]ambling-related bankruptcies account for a good 10 to 20 percent of the fil-

ings."
On-line wagering will worsen our already-awful bankruptcy problem.

Internet gambling will also cause bankruptcy/economic ruin in another way,
through the cannibalization of existing businesses. Money spent on gambling does
not float out of the air, it is money that would otherwise have been spent on other

products or services, usually money that would have been spent at restaurants, the-

aters and retail stores. A riverboat casino, for example, diverts revenues from local

businesses, and those businesses are forced to lay off workers. Soon after casinos
were legalized in the resort town of Deadwpod, South Dakota, gambling became one
of the top reasons for business bankruptcy in the region.

On-line gambling is even worse. In the case of a riverboat, the casino hires em-

ployees which tends to offset the jobs lost elsewhere. But this is not the case with
Internet gambling, which has the potential to take huge sums out of the entertain-
ment/retail economy all over the nation without creating any replacement jobs. It

would be a black hole for the American economy.

CRIME

Wherever gambling goes, crime and corruption follow that is the history of gam-
bling in America. The link between gambling establishments and large increases in
crime has been exposed by-numerous studies. Contemporary crooks target casinos
and other gambling establishments because, as Willie Sutton would say, "that's

where the money is.

On-line gambling poses novel problems in crime. For example, the Internet cre-

ates huge opportunities for cheating, especially by virtual casinos. There's iust no
way to tell if virtual dice, roulette or cards are rolled, spun or dealt randomly (that
is, fairly) or whether they're responding to a sequence pre-planned to cheat cus-



20

tomers. More ominous is the fact that Internet gambling would provide a perfect
front for organized crime. We're never going to know for certain who owns an
Internet gambling site based in another country, but we do know that the mob al-

ways seeks involvement in gambling enterprises.
By exacerbating the problem of pathological gambling, Internet wagering will also

spark an increase in financial crimes, such as embezzlement, check kiting, credit
card fraud, loan fraud, insurance fraud, and tax evasion. Up to 90 percent of

patho-
logical gamblers commit crimes to pay off their wagering debts. Indeed, pathological
gamblers are responsible for an estimated $1.3 billion worth of insurance-related
fraud per year.

WHY THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT MUST ACT

Many states and jurisdictions have turned down casinos or other types of gam-
bling because they want to avoid addiction, bankruptcy and crime. For example, in

1996, voters in Arkansas, Colorado, Nebraska, North Dakota, Ohio and Washington
State overwhelmingly defeated referenda which would have expanded gambling. In

1997, state legislation to expand gambling was defeated in Alabama, Colorado, Ha-
waii, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Kentucky, Maryland, Massachusetts, Minnesota,
Missouri, New Hampshire, New York and West Virginia.
The long-held position of the federal government has been to allow states to per-

mit gambling if they want it, but protect the policies of states that don't want gam-
bling. Thus, for example, federal law allows lottery ads to be broadcast in states

where lottery is legal but not in states where it is illegal (18 U.S.C. 1304, 1307).

Obviously, the Internet crosses all state boundaries. If gambling is allowed on the

Internet, it takes away the power of state legislatures, tribal governments and vot-

ers to decide for themselves whether they want gambling in their jurisdictions. The
only way to preserve the federal policy of keeping gambling a local decision is for

Congress to make it clear that gambling on the Internet is illegal and give law en-
forcement authorities the tools they need to enforce the law.T

ENACT 8. 474

On behalf of the National Coalition Against Gambling Expansion and its thou-
sands of supporters, I ask you to enact the Internet Gambling Prohibition Act, a
common-sense measure designed to facilitate the enforcement of a long-standing fed-

eral policy.
Mr. Chairman, thank you.

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ON INTERNET GAMBLING AND S. 474, THE INTERNET
GAMBLING PROHIBITION ACT

Question 1. Who supports S. 474?
Answer 1. S. 474, the Internet Gambling Prohibition Act, is sponsored by Senator

Jon Kyi (R-AZ) and cosponsored by Senators Dianne Feinstein (D-CA), Slade Gor-
ton (Rr-WA), Bob Graham (D-FL), Charles Grassley (R-IA), Tim Hutchinson (R-
AR), Tim Johnson (D-SD), and Joseph Lieberman (D-CT). It was introduced on
March 19, 1997.

S. 474 has been endorsed by the National Coalition Against Gambling Expansion,
the National Association of Attorneys General, and FBI Director Louis Freeh. A
spokesman for the American Gaming Association said the organization does not op-
pose this bill.

Question 2. What would S. 474 do?
Answer 2. S. 474 would: (1) make it clear that all

types
of interstate on-line gam-

bling are illegal (clearing up ambiguities in existing law): (2) extend federal law to
cover those who bet with a bookie or casino (but not bets between friends); (3)

strengthen the ability of law enforcement agencies to cut off an on-line casino's

phone service through the phone company and/or Internet service provider; and (4)

encourage the Justice Department to enforce the laws against on-line gambling by
requiring a

report from the Attorney General within one year of enactment
Question 3. What existing laws cover Internet gambling?
Answer 3. Title 18, Section 1084 of the United States Code provides that "Who-

ever being engaged in the business of betting or wagering knowingly uses a wire
communication

facility
for the transmission in interstate or foreign commerce of bets

or wagers
* * * shall be fined not more than $10,000 or imprisoned not more than

two years, or both."
It is clear that Internet gambling already violates federal law. See, e.g., Op. FL

Att'y Gen. 95-70 (October 18, 1995). However, Section 1084 only covers individuals,
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either bettors or receivers of bets, where are "in the business" of gambling. Further,
the law contains language which makes some argue (we believe erroneously) that
it applies to sports betting only, that is, to Internet bookies but not Internet casinos.

Internet gambling also violates state law in most (if not all) jurisdictions in the
United States. While some actions can be, and are being, taken against on-line gam-
bling by state law enforcement authorities, this problem would be best addressed
by federal agencies.
Question 4. Is gambling on the Internet protected as "free speech" under the First

Amendment of the Constitution?
Answer 4. In a long line of cases, dating back to 1878, the U.S. Supreme Court

has consistently ruled that gambling is not protected by the First Amendment. The
Supreme Court most recently rejected a First Amendment claim for gambling in
U.S. v. Edge Broadcasting Co., 113 S.Ct. 2696 (1993), holding that "gambling im-

plicates no constitutionally protected right; rather, it falls into a category of"vice"
activity that could be, and frequently has been, banned altogether."
Question 5. Is gambling on the Internet legal when the site of the virtual casino

or bookie is located in a country, state, or tribal reservation where gambling is

legal?
Answer 5. It is clearly wrong to assert that gambling over the phone lines is legal

if the casino or bookie is located in a place where Internet gambling is legal. Such
an assertion is based on the fiction that the gambling actually "occurs" at the casino
site and not at the other end of the phone line where the bettor is located. (See e.g.,
letter from the President of Sports International Ltd., an Internet bookie, reprinted
in Gambling On The Internet, report of the National Association of Attorneys Gen-
eral, June 11, 1996.) In fact, federal courts have flatly rejected such arguments,
pointing out that federal law bans the interstate or foreign transmission of wagers
regardless of the location of the parties, and that Congress has the constitutional

power to do so. See Martin v. U.S., 389 F.2d 895 (1968).

Question 6. Are laws against Internet gambling enforceable?
Answer 6. If an Internet casino or bookie is located outside the United States, fed-

eral authorities will have difficulty arresting the perpetrators. Nevertheless, law en-
forcement agencies can obtain indictments and arrest warrants against Internet

gamblers which brand them as fugitives from justice and restrict their travel. Even
without S. 474, we believe the Justice Department could stop the bulk of Internet

gambling by sponsoring a few "sting" operations and following up with highly-pub-
licized prosecutions.
After S. 474 is enacted, law enforcement authorities would also be able to direct

phone companies and Internet service providers to "pull the plug" on Internet gam-
bling sites as well as obtain court injunctions to close down such sites.

Question 7. How common is Internet gambling today?
Answer 7. Just this year there has been a sharp rise in the number of gambling

sites on the World Wide Web, from about a dozen at the beginning of 1997 to more
than 30 today.

Internet gambling sites enjoyed net revenues of about $17 million in 1996 (accord-

ing to a research analyst for Christiansen/Cummings Associates, Inc., published in

International Gaming and Wagering Business magazine, June 1997). This
rep-

resents a tiny fraction of the $44 billion in profits which legal gambling establish-

ments earned in the U.S. last year.
If unchecked, however, some analysts project that within the next decade Internet

gambling could generate as much as $10 billion in profits each year.

Question 8. What is limiting the growth of Internet gambling?
Answer 8. Besides its illegality, on-line gambling suffers from three problems that

are hindering its popularity.
First, like much of the graphic material on the World Wide Web, virtual casinos

operate slowly and are thus pretty boring places right now. This problem will be
fixed over time, however, as wire connections, hardware and software all get faster.

Second, many people feel uncomfortable sending their credit card information
across the Web. Some on-line casinos/bookies invite players to set up accounts in

foreign banks to facilitate gambling, but this solution is awkward and not very pop-
ular. This problem may soon disappear. Other methods to send money over the
Internet (e.g. "cybercash") are being developed and tested, and are likely to become
popular for on-line gambling within a short time.
Third and perhaps most important, users don't have any reason to trust Internet

gambling sites (after all, they're already breaking the law by their existence). There
is simply no way to know if a "virtual" roulette wneel or blackjack dealer is cheating
the bettor. The gambling site's software can just as easily cheat as play fair. And
even if the bettor "wins, there is no guarantee that he/she will ever collect (see e.g.,

Wagering on the Web a Risky Business, MSNBC, July 23, 1997, telling about a win-
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ning bettor who couldn't get his cyberbookie to pay him). This problem can only be
solved if well-respected companies own or operate gambling sites.

Question 9. What are some of the most talked-about Internet gambling sites?

Answer 9. The Coeur d'Alene tribe in Idaho has a Web site offering the "U.S. Lot-

tery." A similar effort to open a nationwide lottery using an 800 number and opera-
tors was killed last year when several state Attorneys General objected. Attorney
General Jay Nixon of Missouri filed suit against the tribe's Internet operation on

May 28.

Missouri's Attorney General Jay Nixon recently obtained an injunction and
$66,000 in penalties against Interactive Gaming & Communications Co. (IGC), the

Pennsylvania-based parent company of Sports International (an Internet

bookmakingsite) and Global Casino (an on-line casino), both based in Grenada. On
June 26, a grand jury in Missouri also indicted IGC and its president, Michael
Simone.
Minnesota's Attorney General Hubert (Skip) Humphrey filed suit for fraud

against Granite Gate Resorts, Inc., a Las Vegas-based company, after it advertised

that it would offer Internet gambling from a site in Belize. Humphrey won the first

legal settlement when a judge ruled last December that the state could prohibit
Internet gambling.
Maryland's Attorney General Joe Curran ordered RealTIME Prizes Network, a

Maryland-based Internet gambling company, to close. The company agreed in Feb-

ruary 1997 to comply with Currant order.

The tiny country of Lichtenstein started selling lottery tickets through the

Internet in 1995. Earlier this year, the International Red Cross planned to become
a sponsor of the Lichtenstein lottery in exchange for 25 percent of the wagers, but
the Red Cross later canceled the plan, responding to international pressure.
A few Internet gambling companies are publicly traded, including IGC, United

Casino (operating a virtual casino based on Cook Island), Playstar Co. (a Delaware-

registered company operating from Toronto which plans to open a Caribbean-based
virtual casino), and VentureTech Inc. (a Reston, Virginia company developing gam-
bling site).

Question 10. What is wrong with gambling on the Internet?

Answer 10. Generally, the social and economic costs of gambling far outweigh the
economic benefits. Internet gambling will bring even higher costs and fewer bettors

than conventional casinos, racetracks, or other gambling establishments.

Consider the A, B, C's of gambling addiction, bankruptcy, crime. All three of

these are worse with Internet gambling. (See testimony of Ann Geer, chair of

NCAGE.)
Question 11. Why should the federal government (instead of states) act against

Internet gambling?
Answer 11. Many states and local jurisdictions have turned down casinos or other

types of gambling because they want to avoid addiction, bankruptcy and crime. For

example, in 1996, voters in Arkansas, Colorado, Nebraska, North Dakota, Ohio and
Washington State overwhelmingly defeated referenda which would have expanded
gambling. In 1997, state legislation to expand gambling was defeated in Alabama,
Colorado, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Kentucky, Maryland, Massachusetts,
Minnesota, Missouri, New Hampshire, New York and West Virginia.
The long-held position of the federal government has been to allow states to per-

mit gambling if they want it, but protect the policies of states that don't want gam-
bling. Thus, for example, federal law allows lottery ads to be broadcast in states

where lottery is legal but not in states where it is illegal (18 U.S.C. 1304, 1307).

Obviously, the Internet crosses all state boundaries. If gambling is allowed on the

Internet, it takes away the power of state legislatures, tribal governments and vot-

ers to decide for themselves whether they want gambling in their jurisdictions. The
only way to preserve the federal policy of keeping gambling a local decision is for

Congress to make it clear that gambling on the Internet is illegal and give law en-

forcement authorities the tools they need to enforce the law.

Question 12. Why do we need to act now to stop Internet gambling?
Answer 12. If we want the Internet to grow and prosper, individuals have to feel

that it is an appropriate location for legitimate business. The Internet is a new
place, but it must not be a lawless place. On-line gambling gives a black eye to busi-

ness on the Internet. Still, Internet gambling is in its infancy; there are only a few

gambling sites. It is practical, today, to identify and stop these gambling businesses.
If we let them go another year or two, Internet law enforcement will become much
more difficult or impossible.w'

Senator KYL. Anthony Cabot?
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STATEMENT OF ANTHONY CABOT
Mr. CABOT. Thank you, Senator. I am pleased to be here today

to discuss what I think are the substantial challenges that both the
State and the Federal Governments have in policing Internet gam-
bling.
While all Internet gambling prosecutions to date have resulted

from State-instigated legal action, Internet gambling prosecution
can only be done on a Federal level, and even then it will be a
daunting task. Historically, Federal gaming laws have been de-

signed to assist the States in enforcing their own public policies.
Most Federal gaming laws, for example, predicate a Federal offense
on a violation of State law.
This Federal assistance has been welcome. States have long rec-

ognized that the Federal Government has better resources and
broader jurisdiction to deal with interstate and international
crimes. As a practical matter, I think that most State governments
realize that Internet gambling is an area where Federal assistance
is needed if they are to retain the ability to set gambling policies
within their own borders.
This is not limited to States that prohibit gambling that now find

that home computers are slot machines and sports books, but in-

cludes places like my home State of Nevada, where gaming regu-
lators recognize that Internet gambling frustrates their goals of as-

suring the honesty of the games and limiting them to appropriate
adult venues.
Three factors, I believe, make Internet gambling more suscep-

tible to Federal regulation than traditional forms of gambling. The
first is the nature of the Internet. If all forms of Internet gambling
are prohibited in interstate and foreign commerce, the typical
Internet gambling operator that wants to cater to U.S. patrons will

operate put of a foreign country. Most will use sophisticated meth-
ods to hide the ownership of the Internet site, such as a web of off-

shore holding companies.
Additionally, the evolving use of digital cash will make tracing

financial transactions very difficult. Moreover, most Internet gam-
bling operators will probably use encryption techniques to hide the
nature of their communication from prying eyes.

Regulating Internet gambling presents technical and legal prob-
lems that States are ill-equipped to handle. Few, if any, States
have the ability to weed through complicated corporate structures
to find the true owner of a gambling Internet site. Likewise, few
have the technical expertise or equipment to trace funds or deci-

pher encrypted messages. State governments also face the problem
of finding resources to address in a piecemeal fashion an inter-

national phenomenon.
I wholly agree with the recent statement by the Florida attorney

general's office that:

Evolving technology appears to be outstripping the ability of government to regu-
late gambling activities on the Internet and of law enforcement to enforce such reg-
ulations. Thus, resolution of these matters must be addressed at a national, if not

international, level.

I tjiink this also introduces the second reason why this is a Fed-
eral issue. Any successful enforcement will require international co-

operation. States have limited ability to conduct investigations in



24

foreign countries and no authority to effectuate the arrest and ex-

tradition of criminals in foreign countries. As important, States
cannot enter into treaties with foreign countries to gain inter-

national cooperation to deal with Internet issues.

The third and final reason why this is a Federal issue is that
States will confront legal hardships when attempting to prosecute
Internet gambling cases that their Federal counterparts will not
encounter. I will give you an example in another area. A recent
New York Federal court case came down last month and it held
that a New York State statute that governed pornography on the
Internet violated the commerce clause of the U.S. Constitution
under something called the dormant commerce clause. Internet

gambling operators will challenge State laws governing Internet

gambling on similar grounds. Moreover, States face significant ju-
risdictional issues that are far more complex on a State level than
a Federal level.

Now, while the Federal Government is better suited to asserting
jurisdiction over interstate and international online activities, it

also faces two major challenges when dealing with Internet gam-
bling. The first is the antiquity of the current Federal laws. From
a legal perspective, the bill being considered today would effectively

bring the Wire Communication Act into the computer age. The key
deficits with application of current law to Internet gambling would
be solved by this bill's expansion of the definition of a communica-
tion facility, by its removing of ambiguities caused by the words

"sporting event or contest," and by broadening the definition of a
bet or wager.
Moreover, I think it is important to note that I don't believe this

bill impairs the States' rights to set gambling policies within their
own borders, and I will give you an example. Most States allow

parimutuel wagering. The exceptions to this general prohibition
will allow licensed tracks to continue to merge pools between the
various States. I don't believe, also, that the bill is intended to, and
does not appear to affect the traditional forms of legal gambling
that are now legal in 48 of the 50 States. Moreover, it does not pro-
hibit purely intrastate activities.

I think the final and more substantial challenge that the Federal
Government is going to have is acquiring jurisdiction over the for-

eign-based operators. I note that section 4 of the proposed bill

would urge tne President to enter negotiations with foreign coun-
tries to enable prosecution of those who are accepting bets from
within the United States.

In closing, I want to reiterate that this is not a luxury, but a ne-

cessity, if the Federal Government hopes to be successful. The abil-

ity to enforce this law is as important as the substantive changes
to the law itself.

Senator KYL. Thank you very much. This has been a very impor-
tant

panel.
I express my personal appreciation to each of you. I

would like to ask several questions of you, if I could.

Let me start with you, Mr. Pash. Why is the National Football

League, in particular, and I
suspect other professional sports orga-

nizations, concerned about gambling with respect to their sports?
Mr. PASH. Well, Mr. Chairman, there are a number of reasons.

Obviously, there have been problems in sports in the past where
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gambling has resulted in point-shaving scandals and caused fans
to question the integrity of the sporting event itself. That is a very,
very negative thing for anyone in the sports business.
But beyond simply a business standpoint, one of the things that

I think makes sports special in this country and what makes it so
attractive is that the players, in particular, are seen as heroes, as
role models for children. And gambling on sports, and particularly
gambling in such an unregulated way where children have ready
access to it, as would be the case on the Internet, sends exactly the

wrong message.
We don't play the game anymore to enhance values of good

sportsmanship, fair play; to develop skill on the playing field or to

simply enjoy the marvelous feats of athleticism that we see from

professional football players and other professional athletes. In-

stead, now we are playing it to see whether a team beats the

spread or not, whether a player gains as many yards as you had
bet he would gain, who is going to score first. All of that is the

wrong reason for people to be involved in sports. It sends a very
destructive message to young people.
And I think it can't be overstated that this is a debate which has

been had and has been decisively resolved as recently as 1992
when both Houses of Congress passed by overwhelming margins
the Professional and Amateur Sports Protection Act and made
clear that the national policy is that there should not be further

sports betting.
Senator KYL. And I should have made a point that this applies

to amateur as well as professional athletics. One of the statistics

that I read in U.S. News and World Report is, in 1995, Super Bowl
bettors placed $69 million in legal wages and $4 billion illegally.

I gather that the Internet will only increase the potential for that

illegal betting to occur, in your view.
Mr. PASH. Absolutely, it can only increase it. It can only make

it more accessible and it can only cause more people to suffer the
kind of financial and psychic losses that Ann Geer referred to in

her testimony.
Senator KYL. And let me ask the two of you, you have read our

legislation. Is there anything that would prohibit me from logging
on with a friend of mine and placing a friendly wager on my let

us use the World Series instead of football, but that my team is

going to beat your team and here is $10 that says so?
Mr. PASH. I don't think there is anything hi this bill that changes

current law in that respect, no.

Mr. CABOT. That is correct.

Senator KYL. I think that at least that was the intention. Thank
you.
One final question for you, Mr. Pash. Is there anything else that

you think we can do to strengthen this legislation, and also what
more can be done voluntarily to help us curb gambling on the
Internet?
Mr. PASH. Well, let me start with the second point on voluntary

action. There have been and I know, Mr. Chairman, that you are

very sensitive to this a number of suggestions from persons in-

volved in the Internet gaming industry, including, I might note, the

president of the Rolling Good Times organization, that Congress
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ought to stay its hand and allow the industry to develop a code of

self-regulation.
This is a little bit like turning the hen house over to the fox be-

cause the same people who are saying, "we are operating off-site,

we are operating in the Caribbean, you can't stop us" in other

words, "you can't stop us from stealing eggs" suddenly, they are

telling us now, "Well, if you simply regulate us, we will only steal

as many eggs as you permit us to."

I think you have heard very, very powerful testimony from Sen-
ator Bryan and General Doyle and Professor Cabot indicating that

regulation is not likely to be a very effective alternative. At least

from the point of view of the NFL, we think that regulation would
be a very substantial step backwards. We are now in a world where
everyone agrees that sports betting on the Internet is unlawful. To
effectively opt for a

regulatory approach would be to legalize that
which Congress has repeatedly prohibited, and I think regulation
will ultimately be ineffective.

In terms of areas in which the bill itself could be strengthened,
there are, I think, as I indicated in my testimony, very, very sub-
stantial steps forward that this bill takes and we are very pleased
with it. I think there may be a number of areas relating to FCC
common carrier jurisdiction, perhaps on strengthening of the civil

injunction remedies, and we would be very pleased, if the chairman
would like, to submit some of these proposals in writing to your
staff for whatever use they would like to make of them.
Senator KYL. Please, we would appreciate that very much be-

cause, of course, the key enforcement mechanism here, since it may
be impossible to acquire personal jurisdiction over someone off-

shore, is to have, as a result of the FCC regulatory authority, the
service provider, pursuant to court order, pull the service of the en-

tity doing the gambling, as a result of which you can control elec-

tronically the continuation of the gambling even though you can't

necessarily prosecute the individuals behind it. That is the theory,
anyway.
Ann Geer, your testimony was powerful, and I read something I

would like to ask you to comment on. The Council on Compulsive
Gambling says that 5 percent of all gamblers become compulsive
gamblers, and I think you talked about a 5-percent addiction rate,
if I might recall your testimony. My understanding is that 90 per-
cent of that group also then turn to crime of some kind, and up to

80 percent of that group, of the 5 percent of compulsive gamblers,
contemplate suicide. Fourteen percent actually attempt it, accord-

ing to your testimony.
If Internet gambling continues to grow, could you expand a little

bit on your view of what will happen with
respect

to these statis-

tics, particularly as it relates to children? I will stop there because
I have one other question.
Ms. GEER. All right. The whole issue of addiction has been in

flux because of the last 10 years' incredible increase in legalized

gambling and opportunities, and there is a direct corollary between
opportunities to gamble and the rate of addiction. Iowa, in 6

years,
after the introduction of riverboat casinos their rate of

patholog-
ical addicted gambling went from 1.7 to 5.4 percent, so there is a
direct corollary.
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Now, the figures that the Council on Compulsive Gambling has
ascertained relate to what I would consider a baseline before the
tremendous expansion, and so we don't even know that it is going
to cut off at 5 percent. In the youth population, Dr. Shaffer's work
is showing us that there is an issue of biochemistry involved in

youth development and impulse control issues.

As many of you probably know, a lot of criminal behavior is of-

tentimes attributed to lack of impulse control and is a pathological
condition. Although I am not saying that our young kids are patho-
logical, there is the reality that until the blood-brain barrier devel-

ops, there is less ability to control impulsive behavior. Gambling is

an impulsive behavior, and that is why things like Internet gam-
bling appeal so much because of the rapidity with which games can
be played.
For instance, a Keno game pays off every 5 minutes. When you

are playing games and gambling on the Internet, the payoff can be
a lot quicker than that. That makes pur youth population that
much more vulnerable to addiction. Things that we have seen lo-

cally reported to us by all of the folks who work on our coalition

where sports gambling in the high schools, for example stealing
of the parents' credit cards, or relatives', taking money, breaking
into convenience stores, really commencing a life in crime in order
to feed that addiction Internet gambling literally opens the kind
of Pandora's box in which we have absolutely nothing with which
to compare it.

Senator KYL. Now, isn't there a second element to this? And I

think Attorney General Doyle touched on this in what he presented
on the screen a moment ago. And what is your experience as far

as this aspect of it is concerned? As Senator Bryan indicated, if you
gamble in Las Vegas, it is very strictly regulated, but on the
Internet there is no way to control it, as was pointed out. As a re-

sult, some of these sites start out with a very winnable game and
it is almost impossible to lose.

As you commit yourself deeper and deeper to the game, the op-

portunity to lose increases substantially. As a matter of fact, there
is no ability to even control a fraudulent situation in which, though
you may win, you never get paid off, but they have got your credit

card number. How does that aspect of this phenomenon affect the
behavior that you have studied, when it has been scientifically
studied?
Ms. GEER. Well, obviously, you know, gambling goes way back to

the old shell game. You know, it is easier when you first start and
you are

absolutely convinced that you are going to win because it

so easy. That is the whole dynamic. That is part of the whole mar-
keting of the concept of gambling, so that the issue of regulation
and I understand that was some of the concern is the thing that
concerns us the most gravely.
We have as a coalition worked very hard to curtail the expansion

of gambling. In 1996, six State referenda were overwhelmingly sup-
porting no expansion of gambling in six different States. In 1997,
to date, to this day, 14 States have turned down legislative initia-

tives. Any initiative that passes, however, we then put all of our

energy into regulation, using a model of Nevada in many cases to

strengthen the regulations so that even though folks are saying,



28

OK, we want to have gambling, we understand those controls need
to be in place. We have no strategy of dealing with the possibility
of gambling on the Internet.

Senator KYL. Well, thank you very much for that clarifying testi-

mony.
Anthony Cabot, there are a lot of legal issues that I will enjoy

further visiting with you about. There are a couple that I would
specifically like to get on the record here. Senator Feinstein and I

have tried to work very carefully to ensure that our bill in no way
impinges on the first amendment. Neither one of us has a desire

to raise any questions with this legislation. We want it to be very
clear-cut and not subject to any contention that we are even getting
close to a constitutional problem.
The Congressional Research Service recently issued a report on

Internet gambling which concluded that:

The first amendment has rarely been seen as an impediment to the enactment
or enforcement of antigambling laws, even in cases that involved elements of expres-
sion.

In a 1993 case, U.S. v. Edge Broadcasting Company, the Su-

preme Court ruled:

Gambling implicates no constitutionally protected right. Rather, it falls into a cat-

egory of vice activity that could be, and frequently has been, banned altogether.

In your view, after reviewing our legislation, have we accom-

plished our goal of banning a prohibited activity without implicat-

ing a constitutional right?
Mr. CABOT. Senator, I believe you have. I think it is important

to note that you have no constitutional first amendment rights to

engage in gambling. So the only thing that the bill has to be care-

ful of, and was very careful of, was to ensure that it was not

overbroad; that it identified the transaction that it wanted to pro-
hibit and did it as narrowly as possible. I think you have accom-

plished that vis-a-vis both the operator and the home user.

There is also a provision with regard to the Internet service pro-
viders. However, I think that your provisions hi that bill which
allow for a hearing and a decision before the court before the
Internet service provider is required to cut off service to a particu-
lar site clearly fall within the purview of the first amendment.
Senator KYL. Now, with respect to that, assuming that there is

an off-site provider, are there any constitutional issues that you are
aware of involving an attorney general, let us say, going into court,
or the U.S. attorney, saying "here is the site right here, judge; we
can pull it up online right now," just as we have here in the hear-

ing, you can see what they are clearly doing, inviting people to call

this number or give us the credit card, or whatever, and we can
demonstrate exactly how it works here?"
Those people are therefore illegally asking people in the State of

Arizona, for example, to engage in a clearly prohibited activity. You
presumably provide some land of notice to the entity, wherever it

may be located, giving them an opportunity to appear. Assuming
that that notice is reasonable, is there anything else that you have
to do in order to acquire jurisdiction essential to the enforcement
of a subsequent court order to enjoin the further activity, for exam-
ple?



Mr. CABOT. I don't believe so. I think that the procedures that

you have put in the bill are consistent with what the prior court
decisions from the U.S. Supreme Court have been vis-a-vis prior re-

straint and other issues going to the first amendment.
Senator KYL. Obviously, the virtual casino could come and de-

fend itself, argue the constitutional questions or anything else it

may wish to.

Mr. CABOT. Yes. I think they would come in and argue, if they
could, that they were not a prohibited site. I don't know if they
could argue that there was any first amendment right to be doing
what they are doing.
Senator KYL. So you think their only argument is going to be a

factual one, not a legal one in this case?
Mr. CABOT. That is correct.

Senator KYL. Finally, you talked very directly to the Federal ver-

sus State responsibility and jurisdiction here, and I was going to

ask you about that, but you have really covered that very well, as

did Attorney General Doyle, noting that there is jurisdiction in

both places, but it is virtually impossible for the State to enforce

its jurisdiction. But working together, if we have this Federal legis-

lation, the State and Federal Governments could work together in

the enforcement of it, and that represents the best potential for

regulating the elicit activity.
Mr. CABOT. Yes, Senator, and I think you have to understand, at

least from my perspective, that gambling is just one issue out
there. I mean, there are pornography issues. There are computer
crime issues. There are fraud issues. I mean, these are all issues

that are going to have to be addressed, and they have to be ad-

dressed on an international level with the cooperation of the Fed-
eral Government and the various countries throughout the world so

they can get a handle off of them. Otherwise, the Internet will be
a very dangerous place to do business.

Senator KYL. And we have, I think, followed I am not sure

whether it was your suggestion or others' to call for the study of

the administration internationally to find ways to enhance that

international cooperation.
I would also note that this subcommittee has looked very care-

fully at the difference between prohibiting criminal activity and

trying to regulate activity on the Internet. I, for one, have no desire

to regulate activity on the Internet. It is an impossibility. It is not
the right thing to do and it would probably be constitutionally pro-
hibited. The recent case on pornography suggests that it is a very
difficult thing to do, at best.

We are only interested in two other areas, we do try to prohibit
criminal activity in doing just that, hi effect, allowing the law to

catch up with evolving technology. So we do have a consumer
fraud, telemarketing fraud kind of a bill that is, in effect, a sister

bill to this. We are just interested in taking those activities that
are illegal if you do them in some other forum and bringing the law

up to date, since we now have something called the Internet that
didn't exist when the law was originally written, and putting, in ef-

fect, a comma at the end of the sentence and saying "and also if

you do it on the Internet."
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That is, in policy terms, all we are trying to do with this legisla-
tion. But also in policy terms, all three of you have eloquently stat-

ed the reasons why, as public policy, it is important for the Con-

gress to quickly act in this matter. We have the constitutional right
to do so and the social responsibility to do so. I think this panel
has somebody mentioned bookends before, but I think it has pro-
vided the A to Z of the arguments for what we need to do and why,
and I appreciate all three of you testifying very much.

If any of the three of you have anything to add, please do so at
this time, but we will keep the record open for your written com-
ments if you would like to submit them. Thank you all very much
for appearing.

I would suggest that if anybody else would like to provide infor-

mation to the subcommittee, we would be delighted to receive that.

We will keep the record open for a brief period of time so that you
may do so.

If there is nothing else before the subcommittee, we will adjourn.
[Whereupon, at 3:16 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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APPENDIX

PROPOSED LEGISLATION

105TH CONGRESS
IST SESSION S.474
To amend sections 1081 and 1084 of title 18, United States Code.

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

MARCH 19, 1997

Mr. KYL (for himself, Mrs. PEINSTEIN, Mr. HUTCHINSON, Mr. GRASSLEY,
and Mr. JOHNSON) introduced the following bill; which was read twice

and referred to the Committee on the Judiciary

A BILL
To amend sections 1081 and 1084 of title 18, United States

Code.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

3 SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.

4 This Act may be cited as the "Internet Gambling

5 Prohibition Act of 1997".

6 SEC. 2. DEFINITIONS.

7 Section 1081 of title 18, United States Code, is

8 amended

9 (1) in the matter immediately following the

10 colon, by designating the first 5 undesignated para-
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2

1 graphs as paragraphs (1) through (5), respectively,

2 and indenting each paragraph accordingly;

3 (2) in paragraph (5), as so designated

4 (A) by striking "wire communication" and

5 inserting "communication";

6 (B) by striking "transmission of writings"

7 and inserting "transmission or receipt of data,

8 writings"; and

9 (C) by striking "or other like" and all that

10 follows before the period and inserting "radio,

11 electromagnetic, photo-optical, photoelectric, or

12 other similar facility"; and

13 (3) by adding at the end the following:

14 "(6) BETS OR WAGERS. The term 'bets or wa-

15 gers'-

16 "(A) means the staking or risking by any

17 person of something of value upon the outcome

18 of a contest of chance or a future contingent

19 event not under the control or influence of the

20 person, upon an agreement or understanding

21 that the person or another person will receive

22 something of value in the event of a certain out-

23 come;

24 "(B) includes the purchase of a chance or

25 opportunity to win a lottery or other prize; and

S 474 IS
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3

1 "(C) does not include

2 "(i) a bona fide business transaction

3 governed by the securities laws (as that

4 term is defined in section 3 (a) (47) of the

5 Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15

6 U.S.C. 78c(a)(47))) for the purchase or

7 sale at a future date of securities (as that

8 term is defined in section 3 (a) (10) of the

9 Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15

10 U.S.C. 78c(a)(10))) ;

11 "(u) a contract of indemnity or guar-

12 antee; or

13 "(iii) a contract for life, health, or ac-

14 cident insurance.".

15 SEC. 3. TRANSMISSION OF WAGERING INFORMATION; PEN-

16 ALTIES.

17 Section 1084 of title 18, United States Code, is

18 amended

19 (1) by striking subsections (a) and (b) and in-

20 serting the following:

21 "(a) IN GENERAL.-

22 "(1) PERSONS ENGAGED IN THE BUSINESS OF

23 BETTING OR WAGERING. Whoever, being engaged

24 in the business of betting or wagering knowingly

25 uses a communication facility for the transmission

S 474 IS
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1 or receipt in interstate or foreign commerce of bets

2 or wagers, information assisting in the placing of

3 bets or wagers, or a communication that entitles the

4 transmitter or receiver to the opportunity to receive

5 money or credit as a result of bets or wagers, shall

6 be fined not more than $10,000, imprisoned not

7 more than 2 years, or both.

8 "(2) OTHER PERSONS. Whoever (other than a

9 person described in paragraph (1)) knowingly uses a

10 communication facility for the transmission or re-

11 ceipt in interstate or foreign commerce of bets or

12 wagers, information assisting in the placing of bets

13 or wagers, or a communication that entitles the

14 transmitter or receiver to the opportunity to receive

15 money or credit as a result of bets or wagers, shall

16 be fined not more than $5,000, imprisoned not more

17 than 1 year, or both.

18 "(b) EXCEPTIONS!

19 "(1) NEWS REPORTING; LEGAL BETS AND WA-

20 GERS. Nothing in this section shall be construed to

21 prohibit the transmission or receipt in interstate or

22 foreign commerce of any information

23 "(A) for use in the news reporting of any

24 activity, event, or contest upon which bets or

25 wagers are based; or

S 474 IS
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5

1 "(B) relating to the placing of bets or wa-

2 gers, if such betting or wagering

3 "(i) is legal in the State or foreign

4 country in which the transmission origi-

5 nates; and

6 "(h) is legal in each State and each

7 foreign country in which the transmission

8 is received.

9 "(2) STATE LAW. Nothing in this section shall

10 be construed to preempt any State law."; and

11 (2) in subsection (d)

12 (A) by striking "(d) When" and inserting

13 the following:

14 "(d) DUTIES OP COMMON CARRIERS AND INTER-

IS ACTIVE COMPUTER SERVICE PROVIDERS.

16 "(1) IN GENERAL. If";

17 (B) by inserting "or interactive computer

18 service provider" after "common carrier" each

19 place that term appears;

20 (C) by striking "Nothing" and inserting

21 the following:

22 "(3) JUDICIAL ACTION. Nothing"; and

23 (D) by inserting after paragraph (1), as so

24 designated by subparagraph (A) of this para-

25 graph, the following:

S 474 IS
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1 "(2) INJUNCTIVE RELIEF. Any Federal, State,

2 or local law enforcement agency acting within its ju-

3 risdiction, shall have the authority, following the is-

4 suance of a notice under paragraph (1), to seek an

5 injunction or other appropriate relief from a Federal

6 or State court of competent jurisdiction barring ac-

7 cess to the communication facility at issue or pre-

8 venting the use of such facility for the purpose of

9 transmitting or receiving gambling information in

10 interstate or foreign commerce in violation of Fed-

1 1 eral, State, or local law.".

12 SEC. 4. SENSE OF THE SENATE.

13 It is the sense of the Senate that the Federal Govern-

14 ment should have extraterritorial jurisdiction over the

15 transmission to or receipt from the United States of

16 (1) bets or wagers (as that term is defined in

17 section 1081 of title 18, United States Code);

18 (2) information assisting in the placing of bets

19 or wagers; and

20 (3) any communication that entitles the trans-

21 mitter or recipient to the opportunity to receive

22 money or credit as a result of bets or wagers.

S 474 IS
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7

1 SEC. 5. REPORT.

2 Not later than 360 days after the date of enactment

3 of this Act, the Attorney General shall submit a report

4 to Congress that includes

5 (1) an analysis of the problems, if any, associ-

6 ated with enforcing section 1084 of title 18, United

7 States Code, as amended by this Act;

8 (2) recommendations for the best use of the re-

9 sources of the Department of Justice to enforce that

10 section;

11 (3) recommendations for the best use of the re-

12 sources of the Federal Communications Commission

13 to enforce that section; and

14 (4) an estimate of the amount of activity and

15 money being used to gamble on the Internet (as that

16 term is defined in section 230(e)(l) of the Commu-

17 nications Act of 1934 (47 U.S.C. 230(e)(l)).

O

.

-

S 474 IS
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ADDITIONAL SUBMISSIONS FOR THE RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. BOB GRAHAM, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF
FLORIDA

Mr. Chairman, as an original co-sponsor of the Internet Gambling Prohibition Act
of 1997, I am pleased that you and the subcommittee are holding a hearing on this

important issue. I joined you as a co-sponsor in recognition that advances in tech-

nology carry with it a responsibility to ensure appropriate use. It is vitally impor-
tant that we ensure that state laws regulating the gaming industry are not cir-

cumvented either purposefully or inadvertently by those who use the Internet.

There are two issues of paramount concern associated with Internet gambling: the

unregulated access to gambling in states which prohibit such activity, and the more
significant issue of access to gambling by underage users.

The State of Florida has long recognized the importance of regulating Internet

gambling. In 1995, Attorney General bob Butterworth rendered an opinion regard-
ing the need to regulate the Internet gambling industry.

Rapid changes in technology, however, appear to be outstripping both the
law and law enforcement's ability to effectively regulate this activity. Due
to the changes in technology and the increasing accessibility of the Internet
via

personal computers, it is now possible to use a personal computer to

gamble and place bets around the world. * * * As Internet technology con-
tinues to evolve, the number of users increases exponentially, making it ex-

traordinarily difficult to adopt and implement durable and effective enforce-

ment mechanisms. Without question, technology has jumped ahead of the
law and law enforcement.

Mr. Chairman, I offer for inclusion in the official record the attached letter from
the Honorable Robert A. Butterworth, Attorney General of the State of Florida. I

also offer a letter from Mr. James T. Moore, Commissioner of the Florida Depart-
ment of Law Enforcement. I provide these letters as I feel they clearly add to the

body of evidence supporting the need for regulating the Internet gaming industry.
Thank you.

STATE OF FLORIDA,
Office ofAttorney General.

The Honorable BOB GRAHAM,
U.S. Senate, Hart Senate Office Building,
Washington, DC.

DEAR SENATOR GRAHAM: I urge you to co-sponsor the Gambling Prohibition Act,

currently sponsored by Senator John Kyi to reform the Federal Anti-Wagering Act
to more fully encompass illegal Internet gambling and to encourage federal-state co-

operation.
A task force of state Attorneys General researched current and likely future ille-

gal gambling activity on the Internet and believes such activity will grow
exponentially in the absence of clearly articulated federal and state legal policy.
The principal federal law in this area, 18 U.S.C. sections 1081 and 1084 is defi-

cient in its ability to encompass internet gambling, and there is an urgent need to

amend those statutes. The Internet Gambling Prohibition Act provides these impor-
tant amendments, and I urge you to join Senator Kyi in sponsoring it in the 105th

Congress.
Sincerely,

ROBERT A. BUTTERWORTH,
Attorney General.

July 29, 1997.

Hon. BOB GRAHAM,
U.S. Senate, Hart Senate Office Building,
Washington, DC.

Subject: Internet Gambling Prohibition Act of 1997/S. 474
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DEAR SENATOR GRAHAM: I am writing to express the support of the Florida De-
partment of Law Enforcement for passage of S. 474. We are particularly appre-
ciative of your leadership in cosponsoring this important piece of legislation.
The Department is mindful of the many constructive and useful services that the

Internet provides. Indeed, FDLE uses the Internet with great success to make infor-
mation concerning sexual predators available to our citizens. However, we have also
seen how this versatile tool can be harnessed for criminal purposes. For example,FDLE has investigated a number of cases in which pedophiles have attempteof to
lure unsuspecting children through use of the Internet.
FDLE is also aware that the Internet is being used to facilitate illicit gambling.

FDLE has long been a vocal opponent of the repeated efforts to introduce casino

gambling in Florida. A majority of Florida's voters have agreed. We are no less op-
posed to virtual casinos on the Internet. In either case, the threat of stimulating
increased criminality spawned by such unrestricted gambling remains quite tan-

gible.
As you are aware, Florida has a number of criminal gambling statutes in place.

However, the issue of Internet gambling is an appropriate area for federal interven-
tion in light of the interstate and international scope of the Internet. Please be as-
sured of FDLE's continued support of your efforts in this regard.

If I or any member of FDLE may be of service to you, please feel free to call upon
us.

Sincerely,
JAMES T. MOORE,

Commissioner.

STATEMENT REGARDING INTERNET GAMBLING OCTOBER 18, 1995

In response to the following question:

Is a Florida resident prohibited from gambling in the Internet or using a tele-

phone to place bets outside the state?

In sum:

Federal law currently prohibits an individual engaged in the business of betting
or wagering from using wire communications for the transmission of information
that assists in the placing of bets or wagers, while Florida law prohibits an individ-

ual within this state from placing a bet or wager. However, evolving technology ap-
pears to be far outstripping the ability of government to regulate gambling activities

on the Internet and of law enforcement to enforce such regulations. This resolution
of these matters must be addressed at the national, if not international, level.

Under Florida law it is illegal to participate in any game of chance for money or
other thing of value. 1 Moreover, section 849.14, Florida Statutes, provides in perti-
nent part:

Whoever stakes, bets or wages any money or other thing of value upon the result

of any trial or contest of skill, speed or power or endurance of any man or beast
* * * or whoever knowingly becomes a custodian or depository of any money or any
thing of value so staked, bet, or wagered upon any such result,

* * * shall be guilty
of a misdemeanor of the second degree, punishable as provided in 775.082 or

775.083.

Federal law currently provides:

Whoever being engaged in the business of betting or wagering knowingly uses a
wire communication facility for the transmission in interstate or foreign commerce
of bets or wagers or information assisting in the placing of bets or wagers on any
sporting event or contest, or for the transmission of a wire communication which
entitles the recipient to receive money or credit as a result of bets or wagers, shall

be fined not more than $10,000 or imprisoned not more than two years, or both.2

In order for a violation of this federal provision to occur, the transmitted informa-
tion must have assisted in the placement of bets or wagers and the individual

charged must have engaged in the business of wagering or betting at the time of

l See 849.08, Fla. Stat. (1995), providing that whoever plays or engages in any game at cards,

keno, roulette, faro or other game of chance, at any place, by any device whatever, for money
or other thing of value, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor of the second degree. See also, Art.

X. 7 and 15, Fla Const., and 849.09, Fla. Stat. (1995), prohibiting the operation or conduct
of any lottery except the state-run lottery.

2 18U.S.C. 1084(a).
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the offense.3 While 18 U.S.C. 1084(b) allows for the transmission in interstate and
foreign commerce of information assisting in the placement of bets or wagers on a

sporting event or contest from a state or foreign country where such betting is legal
into a state or foreign country in which such betting is legal, in light of Florida's

prohibition against gambling, the exception would not be applicable to gambling ac-

tivities in Florida, including those taking place by wire communication or via the
Internet.4

Thus, federal law would prohibit a bookmaker from transmitting betting or wager-
ing information by wire communication to persons in Florida, while state law would

prohibit an individual in Florida from placing a bet or wager by wire communica-
tion.

Rapid changes in technology, however, appear to be outstripping both the law and
law enforcement's ability to

effectively regulate this activity. Due to the changes in

technology and the increasing accessibility of the Internet to private individuals via

personal computers, it is now possible to use a personal computer to gamble or place
bets around the

globe.
The Internet is an unregulated world-wide network of computer systems, con-

nected by high-speed wire communications and sharing a common protocol that en-
ables them to communicate with one another. Originally conceived to serve govern-
ment and educational purposes, the Internet has burgeoned in the last few years
as more and more private citizens have obtained access through public employers
and commercial service providers. Popularity on the Internet has grown dramati-

cally with the advent of so-called "web browser" programs designed to allow users
to more easily navigate the Internet and its graphical component, the World Wide
Web. These programs offer users the opportunity to view pictures and hear sounds
from around the world, and to move from one location to another simply by high-
lighting and selecting the destination they wish to visit.

The potential benefits of the Internet and World Wide Web are profound, particu-

larly in the areas of education, commerce and public access to government records.

However, the explosion of Internet usage also carries certain risks, including the
means for Floridians to gamble or place nets in "virtual casinos: located in other ju-
risdictions and accessible only via the Internet. For example, one company located
on the Caribbean island of Antigua offers full-service sports betting via an individ-

ual's personal computer or telephone; an individual sends the company a deposit
and then may place a bet on sporting events by contacting the company by tele-

phone or through the World Wide Web.
Regulation of Internet activity presents an enormous problem. The Internet since

inception has been a self-policing operation, but this approach has been severely
tested as the Internet has grown to its current size, which is estimated at between
20 and 30 million users,

B and the unbridled proliferation of subjects available on-
line. As Internet technology continues to evolve, the number of users increases

exponentially, making it extraordinarily difficult to adopt and implement durable
and effective enforcement mechanisms. Without question, technology has jumped
ahead of the law and law enforcement.
For example, complex techniques for scrambling or

"encrypting"
information with-

out providing law enforcement court-authorized access to electronic keys to unlock
such information presents a potentially insurmountable obstacle to detection of un-
lawful activities on the Internet. This rapidly developing encryption technology has
surpassed the technology readily available for detection by law enforcement. The
federal government continued to struggle, as it has for more than two years, to de-

velop a system guaranteeing law enforcement access to encrypted information with

proper court authorization.6

8
See, Truchinski v. United States, 393 F. 2d 627 (8th Cir. 1968), cert, denied, 393 U.S. 831

(1968); United States v. Alpirn, 307 F. Supp. 452 (S.D.N.Y. 1969). And see, Cohen v. United
States, 378 F. 2d 751(9th Cir. 1967), cert, denied, 389 U.S. 897 (1967) (federal act not intended
to be applicable to isolated acts of individuals not engaged in the business of wagering since
its purpose is to curb the activities of the professional gamblers).

4
See, 18 U.S.C. 1084(c), stating that nothing in this section shall create immunity from

criminal prosecution under any laws of any state.
5 See Liu Peek, Jones, Buus, & Nye, Managing Internet Information Services (O'Reilly & Asso-

ciates, Inc., December 1994), estimating approximately 24 million users of the Internet world-

wide; and Lohr, Steve, Who Uses the Internet? 5.8 Million Are Said to Be Linked in U.S., The
New York Times, September 27, 1995, estimating the number of users in the United States,
which is believed to compromise approximately half of the worldwide users, to be 5.8 million
direct users of the Internet with another 3.9 million users through commercial on-line services.

8
Cocoran, Elizabeth, White House to Unveil Data Encryption Plan Export of 'Scrambling'

Technologies Allowed, The Washington Post, August 17, 1995.
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Despite the prohibitions against gambling provided by federal and state law, at

present
the structure and operations of the Internet pose an extraordinary chal-

lenge. In fact, determining tne actual number of Internet users has been proven a
"daunting challenge given the amorphous nature of cyberspace, with its lack of bor-
ders and its culture of anonymity/ 7

Although some World Wide Web destination
host computers have the capability to record the Internet "address" of users who
connect to the site, the ability to retrieve and interpret this data is extremely lim-
ited, especially where the host computer is located in a foreign jurisdiction. The
technology is such that there may not be a traceable trail; it may therefore be im-

possible to detect all the wire communication relays that were used to transmit the
information.
The Internet is the first truly global communications network, utilizing both inter-

state and international wire communications to link users around the world. There-
fore, any effort to regulate use of the Internet is better suited to federal regulation
than to patchwork attention by individual states. Evolving technology appears to be
far outstripping the ability of government to regulate gambling activities on the
Internet and of law enforcement to enforce such regulations. .Thus resolution of
these matters must be addressed at the national, if not international, level.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAY COHEN, PRESIDENT, CEO, WORLD SPORTS EXCHANGE

Chairman Kyi and other distinguished members of the subcommittee, my name
is Jay Cohen and I am the President and CEO of World Sports Exchange. World
Sports Exchange is an International Business Corporation (IBC) licensed in Antigua
and authorized to operate worldwide under Antigua law. World Sports Exchange
would like to submit this testimony as our position relating to S. 474.
World Sports Exchange (WSE) provides an internet gaming service for adults, 18

years of age or older. We are located offshore and licensed and regulated by the gov-
ernment of Antigua and Barbuda. Under Antigua laws WSE can accept wagers on

sporting events worldwide. Our house rules are not unlike those accepted by all of
the major Las Vegas properties. We have no assets, offices, employees, or operations
in the United States.

All wagers take place in Antigua on our server. No money is transferred on a bet

by bet basis. People must open accounts and wager from their accounts. When play-
ers bet they are directing a foreign transaction, no different than moving money
from one offshore business to another. WSE does not accept credit cards. When play-
ers win their account is credited. When people make withdrawals, they are mailed
a bank draft.

This system is no different from Las Vegas. Most Nevada properties will actually
mail you your winnings anywhere in the country at your request. The form to have

your winnings mailed to you is on the back of most wagering tickets. Their philoso-

phy is "the bet took place here." It is the same way that internet gaming is operated
here at World Sports Exchange. The bet takes place in Antigua. The money is al-

ready here. When people use the internet (for anything) they are taking a snapshot
of something happening on a server somewhere else. We do not actively transmit
information. Information resides on our server and when people click around our
site they are actually requesting information from us. They are making a virtual

visit to Antigua.
With regard to S. 474, WSE has concerns about the practice of a U.S. entity pass-

ing laws mat restrict other countries commerce, but more importantly,
WSE would

like to suggest some recommendations for this new'product. My comments are made
as President of World Sports Exchange. While I can comment on the general condi-

tion of the industry, I do not have a working knowledge of all of my competitors.

BACKGROUND

The recent advent of technological advances including the internet and the "infor-

mation Superhighway" has lead to some new challenges. Change is inevitable and
the resulting reaction to change must properly address this change.

If the internet is to survive and thrive we have to ask ourselves the following
questioi
outside
which
Women's issues or one that glorified fundamentalist Christian values. Let s say ei-

ther one of these sites offended or even broke the laws of some foreign government.

7
Lohr, Steve, Who Uses the Internet? 5.8 Million Are Said to be Linked in U.S., supra.
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Would they have the right to dictate to a U.S. company what they can put on their
server? No!
In this example, the server is located in the U.S. and it is only subject to local

U.S. law. The same thine applies here. The internet would come to a screeching halt
if every jurisdiction in the world could regulate every server in the world. The only
logical option is what I already stated. Servers should be regulated by the jurisdic-
tion in which they reside.

WHAT ABOUT MINORS AND PROBLEM GAMBLERS?

As with all new technology, there is a need for safety controls so as not to impact
on children. World Sports Exchange believes in these controls and utilizes not one.
but three child control utilities. WSE is registered with Cybersitter, NetNanny, ana
Surf Watch to ensure that children are kept out of our site. The above controls re-

quire parents to be responsible as well.

At WSE, we take our responsibility to keep children out seriously. However, much
like other aspects of our society, parents must too take a role. It is not fair to put
pressure on services and vendors that parents do not put on themselves. We will

continue to upgrade our security controls our goal is zero tolerance for underage
participants.WSE also acknowledges that there are people with gambling problems. We pro-
vide a link to Gambler's Anonymous on every page of our site. I don't know of any
stores that stock Gambler's Anonymous pamphlets next to the lottery tickets

counter. I also can't remember the last time I saw a Gambler's Anonymous pam-
phlet at a Blackjack table in Las Vegas, let alone every table.

WHAT ABOUT CORRUPTION IN SPORTS?

If there is corruption in
sports at the professional or amateur level, it is going

to happen regardless of whether people wager in Antigua, Las Vegas, or in an office

pool. The house has a greater interest than any other party in keeping games clean.

As in any other business, if there are people of low integrity there is potential for

corruption. This does not mean you should close an entire regulated industry.

THE MORAL ISSUE

The moral question with regard to gaming was answered a long time ago. Ameri-
cans accept gambling and want to gamble. Forty-eight out of fifty states have some
form of state-sponsored wagering. It is common knowledge that many lottery games
offer the worst odds available in gaming. Many state lotteries pay out as little as
50 percent to the players. Sports wagering returns approximately 97 percent to the

players. At this point, it appears that the states are most concerned with lost reve-

nue, not the public morality. Internet gaming is not a threat to these well-crafted

public gaming events.
While it is clear that the states have no moral problem with earning, using a

state-by-state approach for internet gaming is not feasible. The advent of internet

gaming does not pose a threat to the state lotteries, Off Track Betting (OTB), casi-

nos and other gaming activities. It is a specialized niche that can be regulated on
a national level with national standards.

REGULATION NOT PROHIBITION: USE THE MARKETPLACE TO REGULATE

The committee is aware of how much is wagered legally and illegally in this coun-

try. It is well into the billions of dollars. The first lesson in Economics 101 is that

people will vote with their dollars. Well the results of this vote are clear. Americans
overwhelmingly approve of gaming. They demonstrate this daily with their wallets
and pocketbooks.
In the recent CDA case, the Supreme Court ruled that the internet is a 21st cen-

tury newspaper with broad first amendment protection not a telephone line. The
Court reinforced that opinion with it's 9-0 decision against the law. The highest
court sent a strong message that the internet should be free. Before Congress passes
a law that contradicts the will of the American people and a law that is difficult

to enforce, WSE would like to make several recommendations to the subcommittee
with respect to on-line gaming.

RECOMMENDATIONS

The only way the U.S. is going to get any real control over internet gaming is

to license companies to operate from U.S. servers. If the federal government licensed
internet gaming sites and imposed the same high standards required of Las Vegas
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properties the market place would rapidly regulate itself. Most Americans, given the
option, would prefer to play at a U.S. licensed site over a foreign one. This would
effectively force foreign operators to apply for federal licenses and meet U.S. stand-
ards or be put out of easiness due to customer flight. This would put the sites under
U.S. jurisdiction and bring in tax revenue.

If deemed necessary, provisions could be made to have a federal agency cv?~see
the industry. Perhaps the Federal Trade Commission with regard to advertising and
complaints or the Department of Commerce. Under this system, consumers would
have an avenue should they have a complaint or problem.
World Sports Exchange vould like to propose a set of industry standards which

each company must meet in order to do ousiness within the U.S. These standards
would then be submitted to the appropriate federal agency and this agency would
be responsible for ensuring that all internet gaming companies meet these minimum
operating standards. Any company not meeting the standards would not be allowed
to operate in the U.S.
World Sports Exchange urges this subcommittee to take a practical and realistic

approach to this new industry. S. 474 is not the even, fair-handed approach that
will protect all parties involved.
World Sports Exchange appreciates the chance to testify and would be more than

happy to answer in writing any questions that the subcommittee may have.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN HORSE COUNCIL

The American Horse Council appreciates this opportunity to present the views of
the horse industry on S. 474, the 'internet Gambling Prohibition Act of 1997."
The American Horse Council includes 185 equine organizations representing sev-

eral hundred thousand individual horse owners and breeders, involved with all

breeds of horses and all activities.

Included among the organizations represented by the AHC are the major associa-
tions of race tracks, breeders groups and horsemen's organizations which collectively

comprise the pari-mutuel horse racing and breeding industry. Our individual mem-
bers include owners, breeders, riders, drivers, trainers, veterinarians, farriers and
other professionals whose livelihood depends on racing and the horse.

It is on behalf of this pari-mutuel sport and business, a major segment of the
American horse community, that we present our views on this bill.

THE PARI-MUTUEL RACING AND BREEDING INDUSTRY

Pari-mutuel horse racing, including off-track and inter-track wagering is legal in
43 states and involves the racing of Thoroughbreds, Standardbreds, Quarter Horses,
Arabians, Appaloosas and Paints. There are over 175 racetracks in the U.S. Racing
and race horse breeding is a widespread and diverse industry that includes gam-
bling, sport, recreation and entertainment and is built upon an agricultural oase
that involves the breeding and training of the horses.

Economic impact
In 1994, 40 million people attended the races, wagering over $14.5 billion and

generating over $500 million in direct state and local revenue from pari-mutuel
taxes, track licenses, occupational licenses, admission taxes and miscellaneous fees.

According to the study of the Economic Impact of the Horse Industry in the Unit-

ed States done by the American Horse Council Foundation, there are 941,000 people
and 725,000 horses involved in racing and race horse breeding. Racing and breeding
have a total economic impact in the U.S. of $34.03 billion and support 472,800 total

Pull-Time-Equivalent jobs.

Although wagering on horse racing is permitted in 43 states, there is an active

horse breeding and training business in all 50 states. In many, the economic con-

tribution of the racing and breeding industry to state and local economies is sub-

stantial and the industry ranks among the state's most significant economic entities.

For example, in California it involves 69,000 horses, has a $4.1 billion economic im-

pact and supports 52,000 FTE jobs; in Florida, it involves 37,000 horses, has a $2.1

billion economic impact and supports 27,300 FTE jobs; in Illinois, it involves 52,000

horses, has a $2 billion economic impact and supports 30,700 FTE jobs;
and in Ohio,

it involves 40,000 horses, has a $1.3 billion economic impact and supports 17,000
FTE jobs.

State regulation a long history

Pari-mutuel racing has been conducted in the United States under state authority
and regulation for over 75 years. In every state that has allowed legalized wagering
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on horse racing, strict state oversight and regulation has accompanied its introduc-
tion and growth. In each state the pari-mutuel industry is regulated by an agency
most commonly known as the state racing commission. Among commission preroga-
tives are the licensing of track and horse owners, trainers, jockeys, drivers and all

others involved in the pari-mutuel sport, and the promulgation and enforcement of
the specific regulations under which the industry must operate.

All matters pertain-
ing to the operation of pari-mutuel racing are regulated by these agencies on behalf
of the governors and state legislatures.
Over the years the states nave consistently acted on the perceived need to closely

regulate legal wagering and protect the public's interest in pari-mutuel sports. The
actions of state legislatures and the racing commissions which carry out their poli-
cies have been predicated on the desire to:

(1) Maintain the integrity of the events on which the public is allowed to wager;

(2) Oversee the state's tax-related and economic interest in that wagering;

(3) Ensure that licensees meet specific standards of qualification; and

(4) Control any unlawful activities which may attempt to associate with the wa-
gering aspects of the sport.

Racing as a sport

Racing is an activity that attracts many fans who appreciate it and follow it as
a sport and who enjoy the excitement of the race and the athletic ability of the
horses. The Triple Crown races in the spring of each year are shown on national
television and widely-reported in the sports media. Individual stakes races are
broadcast during the year and the Breeders Cup. Breeders' Crown and the Racing
Challenge are covered by television and the media as the championships of Thor-

oughbred, Standardbred and Quarter Horse racing, respectively. In addition, most
major U.S. newspapers cover racing and print the results of the races at their local

tracks, much like they print the box scores of other sports.
As other sports and entertainment have expanded in the U.S., racing has lost

some of its popularity. Attendance is no longer expanding, as it once was, although
this spring's exciting pursuit of the Triple Crown by Silver Charm certainly piqued
the interest of a broader base of fans and shows there is a continuing interest in

racing in America. Racing is working hard to attract back the fans lost and make
new tans.

The Pari-Mutuel System
While horse racing is a sport on which one can gamble, it would be erroneous to

assume that pari-mutuel wagering is the same as other forms of gambling. Unlike
other forms of gambling, horse racing uses the pari-mutuel system in which bettors

wager against one another instead of against the "house.
" Of the total amount wa-

gered on a particular race, approximately 85 percent is returned to winning bettors.

The other 15 percent, called the "takeout," is shared between the state government,
the race track and the horsemen who race at the track. Takeout rates, which vary
from state to state, are published in track programs, available at race tracks and
at simulcast wagering sites away from the track so that fans know them.

Wagering computations are accomplished by a totalisator machine, which adds
bets over and over again during the course of betting. Every 30 to 60 seconds the
tote flashes new betting totals and odds for each horse. The machines contain a
number of features designed to minimize the potential for pari-mutuel fraud or ma-
chine malfunction. These features include cooed ticket paper and duplication of all

critical functions by two computers working independently of one another.
The pari-mutuel system ensures that the public has easy access to information

regarding their true chances of winning. The use of the tote machine allows bettors
to determine their chances of winning every 30 to 60 seconds.

Finally, the event the race upon whicn the wager is made, and paid, is a public
event, watched by fans at the track or off-track facility, often viewed by others on
television or cable, and always overseen by the stewards at the track itself to ensure
the integrity of the race.

FEDERAL AND STATE POLICIES ON GAMBLING

Gambling, including that conducted on horse racing, has always been of concern
to Congress and state governments. Throughout American history, the prohibition
and regulation of gambling has largely been a function of the states. The only time
that the federal government has become involved has been when a state could not
solve a problem by itself. But even in these instances, for the reasons discussed
above and others, pari-mutuel racing has often been either treated differently or
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specifically considered under federal gambling laws. (See, for example, 18 U.S.C.
Section 1953(b), the companion legislation to the Wire Act.)
The racing industry has developed to its current status under state law and regu-

lation, the Interstate Horseracing Act of 1978 and the Federal Wire Statute, Section
1084 of Title 18 of the U.S. Code. If racing and breeding hopes to expand and de-

velop a broader base, it must be able to do so under these same statutes.

The Interstate Horseracing Act of 1978

In 1978, Congress enacted a federal statute that specifically deals with interstate

gambling on horse racing. The Interstate Horseracing Act of 1978 (IHA) made clear
that a race track controlled wagering on its races in interstate and international
commerce and provided for industry and regulatory approvals before betting was
permitted between jurisdictions where the wagering was legal.
In the findings to the IHA, Congress said that states have the primary respon-

sibility for determining what forms of gambling may take place within their borders,
but that the Federal government should prevent interference by one state with the

gambling policies of another. This is one of the expressed purposes of S. 474.
In the limited area of interstate off-track wagering on horse racing, Congress stat-

ed that "there is a need for Federal action to ensure that States will continue to

cooperate with one another in the acceptance of legal interstate wagers." Congress
also stated that the purpose of the IHA was "to regulate interstate commerce with
respect to wagering on horse racing in order to further the horse racing and legal
off-track betting industries in the United States."
The IHA has provided the racing industry with control over its product and al-

lowed the industry to develop to its current state within parameters and guidelines.

The Federal Wire Statute

The industry has also had to comply with the Federal Wire Statute, which regu-
lates interstate betting. 18 U.S.C. Section 1084(a) provides federal criminal pen-
alties on anyone engaged in the business of betting or wagering" who knowingly
uses a "wire communication facility for the transmission in interstate or foreign
commerce of bets or wagers or information assisting in the placing of bets or wagers
on any sporting event or contest."

Section 1084(b) includes exceptions for wagering activities "from a state or foreign
country where betting on that sporting event or contest is legal into a state or for-

eign country in which such betting is legal."
S. 474 would amend the Wire Statute.

Simulcasting, off-track and intertrack wagering, common pool wagering and tele-

phone betting have been initiated, operated and expanded under these statutes and
state approval and regulation.

.

CURRENT ACTIVITIES OF RACING

Communication today is very complicated in the highly-complex and ever-chang-
ing world of technology. In this environment new industries have sprung up whole-
cloth forcing existing industries to adapt and change practices in order to compete
for the public's dollar. This is particularly true in the areas of gambling and enter-
tainment.

Like others, the horse racing industry has had to adapt and change dramatically
in the face of exploding competition and new technology. Just one example of that

adjustment is that over two-thirds of money bet on racing today is bet at facilities

other than where the race itself is run. Another is that race tracks, horse associa-
tions and private businesses are advertising and offering information on the sport
through various traditional and more technological media.

Information
The process of betting on horse racing and selecting the winner is called "handi-

capping." It is a cerebral process for serious bettors who spend a great deal of time
at the track, and elsewhere, pouring over information that will help them select the
winners of races. This is not a random selection for students of the sport. The
"handicapping" information used in this process has been available in written forms
since racing began and is similar to the statistical information available and studied
in other sports.
The racing industry is presently offering a great deal of this type of "handi-

capping" information in publications, on-the-wire, over 800 and 900 numbers and
over the Internet in the way of advertisements for state-licensed and regulated race

tracks, information and "how-to" sites, "tout" sheets, past performance information,

betting lines and similar information, that will market the racing product to new
fans and allows existing patrons to participate more successfully.
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While this information "assists" someone in the placing of bets or wagers, it is

not a bet or wager, is not necessary to place a bet or wager and is not covered by
the present statute and we believe should not be affected by any amendment.

Bets and wagers
The industry also offers to varying degrees betting opportunities off-track in the

form of off-track, intertrack and common pool wagering in most states and telephone
betting in some. For example, telephone betting has been offered in New York for

over 15 years by New York City Off Track Betting and Upstate New York Off Track
Betting, both state agencies. The industry wants to continue these activities and ex-

pand them if additional states should decide to permit such activities under state

control and regulation.
The Interstate Horserating Act, the Federal Wire Statute, individual state stat-

utes and regulations, state racing commissions and the race tracks themselves all

combine to form a very capable regulatory system for pari-mutuel racing.

CONCERNS WITH PRESENT LANGUAGE IN S. 474

S. 474 is a natural response to the current changes in technology. The regulated
and licensed pari-mutuel norse racing industry agrees with the purpose of this legis-
lation and that the regulation of gambling is essential to protect state

policies
and

revenues, the racing industry's ability to control its own product and the integrity
of racing. It is opposed to any unregulated or unauthorized gambling, including on
racing.

Nonetheless, we are concerned that changes to Section 1084 might adversely im-

pact what has developed in racing and what it hopes to do in the future, not only
with respect to betting itself but also with respect to the dissemination of informa-
tion in order to market and broaden the fan base of our sport.
The horse industry is concerned with the present language in S. 474, particularly

the amendments to Section 1084(b), under which OTB, intertrack watering, merged
pools and telephone betting have begun, operated and expanded. Specifically:

(1) The bill does not make clear that the transmission or receipt of information
about racing 4>ut not necessary to place a bet such as advertising, past perform-
ance information, current odds, similar technical or "how-to" information and the
race itself, is not prohibited.

(2) It also does not make it clear that the transmission or receipt of bets or wa-
gers, information assisting in the placing of bets or wagers and common pool wa-

gering between two states or a state and foreign countries where betting is legal
will continue to be permitted.

It is critical to the future of the racing industry, the agri-business it supports, the
state revenue and employment it generates, the sporting and the entertainment
benefits it provides to countless fans, that all distribution mechanisms of racing in-

formation and its product be available, so long as they continue to meet regulatory
criteria established by the federal and state governments. It is also important that
the racing industry have the opportunity to take advantage of any ana all techno-

logical advancements in the future distribution of its information and products in
order to successfully compete against other forms of gambling, sport and entertain-
ment.
Because of the unique status of pari-mutuel racing and the present regulatory

structure applicable to it, we believe that the purposes of this legislation and the

particular needs of racing can both be accommodated without infringing on federal
or state public policies, abrogating strict regulation or lessening the current protec-
tions of the piiblic. We look forward to working with the Chairman of the Sub-
committee, the sponsors of the bill, the members of the committee and the staff to

accomplish this.

We appreciate the opportunity to present these comments on this important legis-
lation and would be nappy to respond to any questions the members of the Sub-
committee may have.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF INTERACTIVE GAMING COUNCIL, INTERACTIVE SERVICES
ASSOCIATION

Senator Kyi and members of the subcommittee. My name is Sue Schneider and
I appreciate the opportunity to submit testimony to the subcommittee on the issue
of Senate Bill 474, the proposed legislation to prohibit Internet gambling.
By way of background, I am Editor of Rolling Good Times Online

(www.rgtonline.com), an electronic magazine on the Internet which is read by
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120,000 visitors monthly who enjoy gambling as a form of entertainment. We mon-
itor the interactive gambling industry very closely because it is of great interest to
our readers.

I also serve as the chairman of the Interactive Gaming Council which is a newly-
formed organization under the umbrella of the Interactive Services Association. The
Council currently has 35 members innovative and responsible companies which
have invested in bringing gaming products into new mediums such as the Internet.

May I take a moment to bring you up to date on the status of the industry as
it stands today? Currently, there are some 30 Internet sites around the world which
offer live wagering online. This number is double what it was in January and that
number may double again by the end of the year if the development schedules of

numerous companies remain intact.

Internet gambling is inevitable. It is fueled by the growing popularity of both the
Internet and gambling as a form of entertainment. But this is a case where the

technology is two years ahead of policy at least in the U.S. And because of the na-
ture of tne Internet, it defies a simple answer to see international regulatory proc-
esses put into place.
The majority of these sites are licensed to operate gaming services by various ju-

risdictions around the world. While these tend to be concentrated in Caribbean and
Central American countries, we are beginning to see larger jurisdictions such as
New Zealand and several Australia states license Internet gaming operations.
Other jurisdictions are beginning to explore development of a regulatory process

for these new gaming products, including at least one state in the U.S. To be fac-

tual, although some Attorneys General have taken it on themselves to attack this
form of gambling, not one state legislative body has yet spoken and developed policy
to deem it either legal or illegal.

Quite frankly, the Interactive Gaming Council members welcome U.S. regulation
and would

prefer
to be licensed in the U.S.; yet, the lack of a legal and regulatory

framework has driven these companies out of the U.S.
Consumers are demanding this form of entertainment and they will find a wav

to get it. One need only consider the popularity of video games among today's youth
to Know that, in the future, this generation will demand it, and have it. Therefore,
to prohibit this form of home entertainment is simply not realistic. It will create a
class of criminals, casual bettors across the country placing a wager on a sporting
event for example. Under this Bill, a citizen placing a sports wager is subject to se-

vere criminal penalties. Is this something you want to spend precious law enforce-
ment resources on?
We have been tracking this legislation closely and would like to offer some com-

ments about how this legislation can best be adapted to the realities of the Internet.

Given the short notice, this testimony is our first submission and we intend to sup-
plement the record.

I'd like to begin the testimony from the Interactive Gaming Council by concentrat-

ing on where we agree with Senator Kyi.
Of primary concern is consumer protection. The possibility of unscrupulous opera-

tors who may rig online casino games or not pay off consumers is present today al-

though, quite frankly, the instances of such deception is surprisingly small to date.

Consumer deception exists in any emerging industry: our challenge is to identify
and curtail consumer abuses early.
The complexities of this new borderless medium presents challenges to inter-

national gaming regulators. The Interactive Gaming Council supports stringent reg-
ulation of the industry and welcomes the opportunity to meet standards similar to

those to which land-based gaming operators must adhere.
Toward that end, the Council has begun a process of self-regulation beginning

with a Code of Conduct for members, a copy of which I have attached to this testi-

mony. We introduced the Code at the North American Gaming Regulators Associa-
tion conference. We consider this an excellent starting point for the definition of re-

sponsible operating practices, and we invite further refinement from all sectors. Our
members have already begun to pledge adherence to this Code of Conduct which
will enable them to display a seal on their websites. We hope that this seal will be
a beacon to consumers illuminating a path to responsible gaming companies.
Our next step is to

develop
an independent international Interactive Gaming Re-

view Board which will develop a set of standards and a review process for certifi-

cation or accreditation of both operators and suppliers to this emerging industry.
These standards will include but not be limited to such concerns as: background
checks; prize payment bonding; random testing of casino games; cash reporting
practices which prohibit money laundering; licensing requirements; procedures
which prohibit underage gambling and identify problem gamblers and tax reporting
practices as required by law.
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This certification mechanism may function as an interim measure until the inter-

national community of gaming regulators can catch up with the technology and de-

velop adequate multi-jurisdictional systems.
It is my belief, that in the future, existing U.S. gaming operators (whether they

be lotteries, land-based casinos, tracks or off-track-betting corporations,)
will look to

this new medium as an adjunct to their existing gaming products. The convenience
demanded by consumers will drive this move to at-home mediums such as those the
Internet offers.

However, we disagree with Senator Kyi on the method which best fosters

consumer protection. It is our premise that staunch regulation, not unenforceable

prohibition, is the most effective means of protecting players. U.S. Congressional
prohibition will not lead to the elimination of these services in the global market-

place. Since these services are demanded, they will be supplied by a flourishing ven-
dor market outside of the United States, and more troubling, possibly by criminal
elements.
The United States Congress should respond with an enlightened internet policy

vision, such as that encouraged by the Administration's view that, on matters affect-

ing the internet, private sector leadership is preferable to government intrusion.

Internet consumers adhere to the tenet that their use of this new medium is a per-
sonal freedom and that in a free society is an entitlement. As you know, this concept
was validated recently by the U.S. Supreme which has observed that the appro-
priate filtering of internet content lies within the family it is industry's challenge
to provide useful and effective filtering tools.

In the case of this particular legislation, as you know, the genesis of the Interstate
Wire Act dates back to the 1930s and the organized crime problems of the 1960s.

Ironically, particularly as it relates to
sports betting, the extent of illegal sports bet-

ting in the US remains huge today. Ana there is little question that organized crime
continues to play a role in that system. Are US consumers not better served by bet-

ting with a legally licensed sportsbook, even if that license is from another country?
Make no mistake about it, the policy questions presented by new interactive gam-

ing technologies presents more novel
policy questions than we have currently de-

vised answers for. In my view, the role of the family and of state government in

restricting access to interactive gaming makes far better policy sense than federal

prohibition.
The Interactive Gaming Council asks that, as you consider this bill, you realize

the complexities of this international issue and work with the industry to reformu-
late this unrealistic prohibition bill into an effective regulatory act which adequately
address the concerns of consumer protection, underage and problem gambling as
well as the possible revenue implications for both state and the federal government.
We appreciate the chance to offer this industry viewpoint and look forward to

working with you to design a workable bill. Thank you very much.
Respectfully submitted,

SUE SCHNEIDER, CHAIRMAN,
Interactive Gaming Council.

INTERACTIVE GAMING COUNCIL ISSUES CODE OF CONDUCT

The following is the text of the Interactive Gaming Council's proposed code of con-
duct. The code is currently pending approval by the ISA's board of directors and is

slate for a vote at the next board meeting being held on June 6 in San Francisco.

1. Regulatory Compliance. All members will abide by the law and regulations of
the jurisdiction where they propose to do business. Any member issued a bona fide

gaming license from a sovereign jurisdiction shall provide evidence of that license
and will be presumed to be operating under the authority and within the scope of
that license. Members who are provided notice of a binding legislative or

judicial
determination which prohibits or limits operation in another jurisdiction shall abide

by that limitation to the greatest extent technically feasible.

2. Accountability. To enhance customer confidence in gaming system integrity a
member making their service available in a jurisdiction voluntarily agree to make
their systems, algorithms available for inspection and review by any legitimate gam-
ing commission or governmental authority recognized by the IGC, in accordance
with generally accepted methods for protecting proprietary information.

3. Consumer Privacy and Data Protection. Members will design and operate their
services to afford customers the greatest degree of privacy and confidentiality. Each
member will institute controls to detect and eliminate fraud and to protect data and
the system from internal and external breaches.
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4. Truth in Advertising. Members shall be truthful in all promotions and publish
only accurate information about their operations. Gaming and Wagering Operator
Member rules, registration procedures and payout percentages will be made avail-
able to the public.

5. Dispute Resolution and Audit Trails. In order to provide prompt and efficient

dispute resolution each member will retain detailed transaction records which will
be archived, accessible and auditable.

6. Limiting Access by Minors. Members will institute adequate controls to prohibit
minors from accessing their earning systems. The controls will require customers to
affirm that they are of lawful age in their jurisdiction, and the member shall insti-

tute reasonable measures to corroborate this information.
7. Controlling Compulsive Gambling. Members will implement adequate proce-

dures to identifv and curtail; compulsive gambling. The procedures instituted shall

include posted loss limits, and provision of referral and direct access to help and
counseling organizations.

8. Banking and Transaction Processing. Members will conduct their baking and
financial affairs in accordance with generally accepted standards of internationally
recognized banking institutions. Members will follow and adhere to all jurisdictional
laws pertaining to transaction reporting.

9. Prize Payouts. Interactive Gaming and Wagering Operator will ensure that
there is adequate financing available to pay all current obligations and that working
capital is adequate to finance ongoing operations. Members will pay winnings and
account balances promptly on demand

10. Corporate Citizenship. Members will endeavor to design and implement their
services in order that they preserve and protect environmental resources, avoid de-

piction of violence and so that the services are user friendly and generally accessible
to the handicapped. Members will endeavor to support public service initiatives in

harmony with the jurisdictions in which they provide their services.
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